# BENOND HUDALSM

# A STRATEGY TO RESTORE CALIFORNIA'S MIDDLE CLASS

by

Joel Kotkin and Marshall Toplansky



2020

### CENTER FOR DEMOGRAPHICS & POLICY RESEARCH BRIEF CHAPMAN UNIVERSITY

"Demographics is destiny" has become a somewhat overused phrase, but that does not reduce the critical importance of population trends to virtually every aspect of economic, social and political life. Concern over demographic trends has been heightened in recent years by several international trends notably rapid aging, reduced fertility, and before large scale migration across borders. On the national level, shifts in attitude, generation and ethnicity have proven decisive in both the political realm and in the economic fortunes of regions and states.

The Center focuses on research and analysis of global, national and regional demographic trends and also looks into policies that might produce favorable demographic results over time. The Center involves Chapman students in demographic research under the supervision of the Center's senior staff. Students work with the Center's director and engage in research that will serve them well as they look to develop their careers in business, the social sciences and the arts. They also have access to our advisory board, which includes distinguished Chapman faculty and major demographic scholars from across the country and the world.

### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This project would not have been possible without the support of Chapman University and our donors. We particularly would like to thank President Daniele Struppa, School of Communications Dean Lisa Sparks, Argyros School of Business and Economics Dean Thomas Turk and Tom Piechota, Vice President of the Office of Research at the University. The project was greatly helped by Mahnaz Asghari who made sure the trains all ran on time, and our team of student researchers who diligently mined data and insights on myriad topics.

Our generous donors include venture capitalists Andy and David Horowitz ; philanthropist Howard Ahmanson; Joe Lozowski, President of Tangram Interiors ; real estate entrepreneurs Irv and Ryan Chase; Dan Heinfeld, President of the architecture firm LPA; and Tom Tait, entrepreneur and former Mayor of Anaheim. We also acknowledge the timely support from the Southern California Gas Company, Orange County's Credit Union, and CRC, Inc.

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

| Authors                                       |
|---|
| A Policy of Delusion and Misdirection         |
| The Multi-polar Metropolis                    |
| The VMT Obsession                             |
| Making the Middle and Working Classes Pay for |
| Needed: A New Policy Approach                 |
| SideBar: How we really Live and Work          |
| Footnotes and Sources                         |

|                | 5    |
|----------------|------|
|                | 7    |
|                | 8    |
|                | . 11 |
| Climate Change | . 13 |
|                | . 14 |
|                | 18   |
|                | . 36 |
|                |      |

# **AUTHORS:**

- Joel Kotkin (co-author) is the Presidential Fellow in Urban Futures at Chapman University and founder of the Center for Demographics and Policy there. He is also executive director of the Urban Reform Institute in Houston, Texas, and a regular contributor to The City Journal, the Hill, Real Clear Politics, the Daily Beast, and Tablet. He is the author of nine books including the recently released The Coming of Neo-Feudalism: A Warning to the Global Middle Class.
- Marshall Toplansky (co-author) is Clinical Assistant Professor of Management Science at the Argyros School of Business at Chapman University. He is a research fellow at the Hoag Center for Real Estate and Finance and the Center for Demographics and Policy. Co-Founder and former Managing Director of KPMG's national center of excellence in Data & Analytics, Marshall also co-founded the big data company Wise Window, a pioneer in analyzing social media, blogs and news stories to track business trends and predict elections. He holds a BA from SUNY Albany in Political Science and Chinese Studies, and an MBA from Harvard Business School.
- Wendell Cox (demographic researcher) is principal of Demographia.com (St. Louis, MO-IL). He is a Senior Fellow at the urban Reform Institute in Houston, Senior Fellow for Municipal Policy and Housing Affordability at the Frontier Centre for Public Policy in Winnipeg and a member of the Board of Advisors at the Center for Demographics and Policy at Chapman University. He served as a visiting professor at the Conservatoire National des Arts et Metiers in Paris. He was appointed to three terms on the Los Angeles County Transportation Commission by Mayor Tom Bradley and to the Amtrak Reform Council by Speaker of the House Newt Gingrich. He earned a BA in Government from California State University, Los Angeles and an MBA from Pepperdine University, Los Angeles.
- Mike Christensen (education) Michael Christensen has over 45 years in both public school (K-12) and private sector business experience. Most recently, he served for six years as the Superintendent of the Orange Unified School District. Mr. Christensen was recognized as the 2017 ACSA Region 17 (Orange County) Superintendent of the year. Prior to serving as Superintendent, he was the Deputy Superintendent and Chief Business Official of the District. He was recognized in 2010 as the ACSA Region 17 Business Administrator of the Year. Mr. Christensen has an MBA from California Baptist University and a BS in Business Administration from Redlands University.

- Karla López del Río (research) is a community development professional that fosters partnerships among public, private, and grassroots organizations aimed at increasing civic engagement, homeownership opportunities, and small business development. Karla serves as a Lead Partnership Specialist for the U.S. Census Bureau and contributes to the field her insight as a first-generation immigrant, background in real estate, and experience in social enterprise management. She is a member of the Board of Advisors at the Center for Demographics and Policy at Chapman University and has received awards from UC Berkeley's Blum Center for Developing Economies and NeighborWorks America in the categories of poverty alleviation and community building. Karla earned a BA in Development Studies from the University of California, Berkeley.
- Zina Klapper (editor) is a writer/editor/journalist with many years of national credits. She edited and helped develop a 1,200-page signature volume of essays for MIT's Center for Advanced Urbanism, published by Princeton Architectural Press in 2017. Her media outreach and writing for the Levy Economics Institute has included numerous commentaries on major news outlets worldwide. She is also an executive at a Los Angeles-based global media company, where she creates content and marketing initiatives for digital and print platforms.
- Alicia Kurimska (copy editor) is a research associate at the Chapman University's Center for Demographics and Policy and Urban Reform Institute. She is the co-author with Anne Snyder of The Millennial Dilemma: A Generation Searches for Home . . . On Their Terms. She has written for NewGeography.com and City Journal.
- Chad Lonski (researcher) currently works for Melia Homes, a residential developer based in Irvine, CA, serving as a Land Acquisition Analyst assisting with financial underwriting and forward planning research. He is a 2018 graduate of the University of Southern California holding a B.S. in Real Estate Development and a minor in Architecture. During his time at USC he held internships with the County of Orange Development Services (Planning) Department, residential developer The Olson Company, and the Reason Foundation as a Transportation Policy Research Intern."

The Chapman Research team, headed by graduate Alex Thomas, did outstanding work on this project. Doug Havard and Luke Edwards, both currently enrolled in the school, contributed greatly to our efforts.



#### Can Francisco

### SECTION ONE: EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

"We are the modern equivalent of the ancient city-states of Athens and Sparta. California has the ideas of Athens and the power of Sparta. Not only can we lead California into the future, we can show the nation and the world how to get there."

Arnold Schwarzenegger, January 2007

### California Preening: A State Of Delusion

California has always been a state where excess flourished, conscious of its trend-setting role as a world-leading innovator in technology, economics and the arts. For much of the past century, it also helped create a new model for middle and working-class upward mobility while addressing racial, gender and environmental issues well in advance of the rest of the country.

The notion of California's supremacy remains implanted on the minds of the state's economic, academic, media and political establishment. "The future depends on us," Governor Gavin Newsom said at his inauguration. "and we will seize this moment." Progressive theorists like Laura Tyson and Lenny Mendonca laud California as the home of "a new progressive era" — an exemplar of social equity. Others see California as deserving of nationhood; it reflects, as a *New York Times* column put it, "...the shared values of our increasingly tolerant and pluralistic society."<sup>2</sup>

### A Less Grandiose Reality

California's ascent to its rank as the world's fifth or sixth largest economy reflects its status as the hub of the "new" economy. Less often acknowledged, but also painfully true: the Golden State now exemplifies the nation's lurch towards a new form of feudalism in which power and money are increasingly concentrated. Upward mobility is constrained, and sometimes shocking levels of poverty remain widespread.<sup>3</sup>

To be sure, the state has enjoyed faster income and job growth than the rest of the country over the past decade. But over the past few years, even before Covid-19, it has fallen behind other states, such as Texas, Utah, Washington, Nevada and Arizona.<sup>4</sup> The state is often praised for its elaborate environmental and labor protections, but its record on economic mobility, middle-class disposable income, and even on greenhouse gas reductions, is not encouraging.<sup>5</sup> The gap between middle-class Californians and the more affluent is becoming greater.

Recent trade conflicts, along with the implications of the coronavirus and other potential pandemics, could worsen this reality.<sup>6</sup> In the past decade the hospitality, food service, performing arts and sports/casino sectors have accounted for a quarter of all new jobs, an increase in their share of all employment from 10.6% to 13.4%.7 Those two million jobs are now gravely threatened. Our position as a hub for trade with Asia and for global tourism is dependent on easy access to Chinese entrepreneurs and other partners world-wide. Damage to those relationships could make us more vulnerable. Our state's population of poor and largely destitute people is also a vulnerability.

Despite these challenges, we are firmly convinced that California has the economic and human resources to withstand these challenges. But this requires developing policies, including educational and regulatory reforms, that foster greater creation of higher wage jobs and address high costs, particularly in housing and in energy.

### The Decline Of California's Middle And Working-Classes

California policies, often steeped in good intentions, have had deeply deleterious consequences, especially on its middle and working-class families. The state's rich have enjoyed an unprecedented bounty. But California also suffers the widest gap between middle and upper-middle income earners of any state.8 California's signatures of upward mobility, homeownership and the availability of economically sustainable jobs, have fallen well below the national average.

High real estate prices have fostered high rents, and prevented many Californians, notably the young and minorities, from purchasing houses. This is occurring at a time when the vast majority of jobs being produced in the state pay under the median wage, and 40% pay under \$40,000 a year. Since 2008 the state has created five times as many low wage jobs as high wage jobs. Yes, the state's employment growth in the past decade has outperformed the rest of the country, but most of the new jobs pay poorly, and now seem to be permanent for many.<sup>9</sup>

California is the single worst state in the nation when it comes to creating jobs that pay above average, while it is at the top of the nation in creating below average and low-paying jobs. High wage jobs have increased marginally in the state during the past decade, but our competitors --- Utah, Texas, Arizona, Nevada and Washington, while middle-skill jobs is well below that in competitive

#### NUMBER OF JOBS ADDIED IN CALIFORNIA by PAY RANGE 2008-2018

- 86% of Jobs Added Were Under the Average Pay
- 48% Pay Under \$40,000
- Net Loss of Middle-Income Jobs





#### **CALIFORNIA & the UNITED STATES compared** Middle-Income Housing Affordability: 1950–2019



CALIFORNIA JOBS CREATED 2008-2018 and Below Average Annual Pay Level





Between \$40K and \$78 K \$40K

> Despite these challenges, we are firmly convinced that *California has the economic* and human resources to withstand these challenges.

|                   | 263,610               |                 |      |  |
|-------------------|-----------------------|-----------------|------|--|
|                   |                       |                 |      |  |
| s Gained in Indus | tries Paying Above 20 | 18 Average Paul | evel |  |

#### ABOVE AVERAGE PAYING, MID-SKLLED JOB CREATION BY STATE Percent Change 2008–2018



Powered by Bing © GeoNames, Here, MSFT

states such as. California lost 1.6 million above-average-paying jobs in the past decade, more than twice as many as any other state.

Given the sophistication of its economy and its enormous natural advantages, California should lead, not lag, in creating high wage jobs. In this report we identify four critical areas of opportunity: software,

Our collective badge of shame *is the prevalence of poverty* amidst enormous affluence.

international trade, space, and creative industries. We believe that changes in our regulatory

structure would allow these promising fields — as well as fields like manufacturing, agriculture and construction — to expand more rapidly, bringing critical benefits to the economy.

#### Poverty Among Plenty

Our collective badge of shame is the prevalence of poverty amidst enormous affluence. This correlates with a state that, amidst high living costs, produces a disproportionate number of low wage jobs. Nearly one in five Californians many working — lives in poverty (using a cost-of-living adjusted poverty rate); the Public Policy Institute of California estimates another fifth live in near-poverty — roughly 15 million people in total.<sup>10</sup> Most tragic, roughly 17% of California's children live in or near poverty.<sup>11</sup> Poverty rates for California's Latinos and African Americans, most of them working, are well above the national average, and considerably higher than in Texas, our primary competitor and a state with a similarly diverse population.<sup>12</sup> Over half of all California Latino households, now a plurality in the state, can barely pay their bills, according to a United Way study. "For Latinos," notes long-time

#### PERCENT CHANGE IN LOW PAYING JOBS BY SATE 2008-2018



Powered by Bing © GeoNames, Here, MSFT

#### THE NUMBER AND SHARE OF WORKERS WHO ARE LOW-WAGE VARIES BY METRO 373 Metro Areas



political consultant Mike Madrid, "the California Dream is becoming an unattainable fantasy."<sup>13</sup>

The loss of jobs, particularly in hospitality and retail, from the coronavirus could exacerbate this situation further. California's cost adjusted poverty are among the highest in the country, and, even during the recovery,

For Latinos, the California Dream is becoming an unattainable fantasy. remained higher in 2019 than in 2007.<sup>14</sup> On the most extreme end, the

most obvious expression of pervasive inequality and economic dysfunction lies evident on our streets. Even as homelessness has been reduced in much of the country, it has continued to swell in California. Roughly half the nation's homeless population lives in the Golden State, many concentrated in disease and crime-ridden tent cities in either its largest city, Los Angeles, or San Francisco.<sup>15</sup> This surge, notes the Council of Economic Advisors, is largely attributable to the state's "excessive regulatory barriers."<sup>16</sup>

The following link has information about any area of the state:

https://public.tableau.com/shared/9HG83CG-BH?:display\_count=yes&:origin=viz\_share\_link&:showVizHome=no

### Needed Now: A Powerful New Strategy

California's leaders had plenty of warning of this impending class and race chasm. A report more than three decades ago from the Population Reference Bureau predicted that the state was creating a two-tier economy, with a more affluent white and Asian population and a largely poor Latino and African American class.<sup>17</sup>

#### CALIFORNIA'S OFFICIAL POVERTY RATE CONTINUE TO DECLINE IN 2018, BUT REMAINS ABOVE ITS PRE-RECESSION LEVEL

Percentage of Californians with incomes below the official Federal poverty line



Note: The child poverty rates in 2007 and 2018 are not statistically different.

Source: US Census Bureau, American Community Survey



Tragically, none of this was or remains necessary. Perhaps no place on earth has more going for it than the Golden State. Unlike the East Coast and the Midwest, we benefited from a comparatively late industrialization, with an economy based less on auto manufacturing and steel and more on science-based fields like aerospace, software and semiconductors. The state gained from the best aspects of progressive rule: the nation's elite public university system, the greatest water systems since the Roman Empire, a vast network of highways, ports and bridges. And, of course, California has incomparable weather.

The state has drawn ambitious people from the rest of the country and the world. The Californian was, like the American described by eighteenth century French traveler J. Hector St. John de Crèvecœur, a "new man": innovative, independent, less bound by tradition or ancient prejudice.<sup>18</sup> This Californian still exists, but like the state's roads, schools and universities, is aging, and becoming less mobile and more pessimistic.



#### I homelessness

great water systems

To renew the California dream requires a drastic change of direction. Regulatory excess has pushed up housing and energy policies ruinously, particularly for blue collar and middle-management workers. Our school systems continue to fail, particularly for minority populations. High costs and taxes drive out middle-class and aspiring working-class citizens, as well as the companies that would employ them.

For decades, California has been a beacon for the talented and ambitious, not just a magnet for the wealthy or super-educated few. It can be that again. But it will require a strategy that is both economically inclusive and programmatically sustainable. This paper tries to lay out such a new approach.

To renew the California dream requires a drastic change of direction....it will require a strategy that is both economically inclusive and programmatically sustainable.

### SECTION TWO: STRUCTURAL IMPEDIMENTS TO INCREASING CLASS MOBILITY

In our study last year, "California Feudalism: The Squeeze on the Middle-Class," we laid out the clear and present danger facing most state residents.<sup>19</sup> Until the past decade, California boasted a remarkably diverse economy, based on industries spanning the gamut from agriculture and oil to aerospace, finance, software and basic manufacturing. The broad range of opportunities, plus the unmatched beauty and mild climate of the state, lured millions from around the world.

To be sure, there were always pockets of severe poverty: urban barrios, ghettos, and poor agricultural towns in the state's interior. Still, as recently as the 1997-2007 period, California job creation was well-distributed in terms of regions, job types and incomes. But the great recession hit California more profoundly than it did the rest of the country, and, since then, the state's economy has become more narrowly focused around the tech-driven Bay Area.<sup>20</sup>

### The Loss Of Economic Diversity And The Demise Of "Blue Sky California"

The state's middle and working classes suffer from California's growing lack of economic diversity. A decade ago, the state's largest firms included a host of aerospace, finance, energy and service firms. Today, the energy firms (except the residue of Chevron, which has been moving more operations to Houston) have disappeared. Not a single top aerospace firm, the great signature industry of late twentieth century California, retains its headquarters here.<sup>21</sup> The shift has been to tech — and it has severely

# TOP 10 FORTUNE 500 COMPANIES WITH CALIFORNIA HQ: 2006-2019 (green denotes technology industry)

| California Rank | 2006            | <u>2019</u>     |  |  |
|-----------------|-----------------|-----------------|--|--|
| 1               | Chevron         | Apple           |  |  |
| 2               | Hewlett-Packard | Chevron         |  |  |
| 3               | McKesson        | Alphabet        |  |  |
| 4               | Wells Fargo     | Wells Fargo     |  |  |
| 5               | Intel           | Intel           |  |  |
| 6               | Safeway         | Walt Disney     |  |  |
| 7               |                 | Hewlett-Packard |  |  |
| 8               |                 | Facebook        |  |  |
| 9               |                 | Cisco Systems   |  |  |
| 10              | Cisco Systems   | Oracle          |  |  |

#### Source: Fortune Magazine

damaged middle-class job opportunities across the state.

Joseph Vranich, a relocation expert who recently moved his own business from Irvine to Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania has identified a total of 2,183 publicly reported California disinvestment events between 2008 and 2016. However, experts in site selection generally agree that at least five relocations take place without public knowledge for every one that does, which suggests about 13,000 disinvestments during that period. In 2016, an estimated 1,800 firms left: that's the highest ever. The places with the biggest gains from California are in Texas, Nevada and Arizona.<sup>22</sup> Between 2000 and 2013, California was the source of about one-fifth of all jobs that moved to Texas — 51,000 jobs.<sup>23</sup>

For California workers, these relocations represent lost opportunities. Although by far the largest state, we rank a mere seventh in new corporate projects, not just behind Texas, but trailing far smaller Ohio, Georgia and North Carolina. We also are 20<sup>th</sup> in getting "reshoring" projects that return to the US from overseas — a trend that according to a recent AT Kearny study is growing and almost certain to accelerate in the view of deteriorating trade relations with China.<sup>24</sup> That this could occur in the state that is the primary entrepôt for the Pacific Rim, the center of both the global digital economy and entertainment industry, reveals how badly the state is squandering enormous opportunities.

Reshoring could be a way to reverse a relative decline in California's industrial sector, which has been particularly hard hit. Over the past decade, it has fallen into the bottom half of states in manufacturing sector employment growth, ranking 44<sup>th</sup> last year; its industrial new job creation has been negative, compared to gains from competitors such as, Nevada, Kentucky, Michigan and Florida.<sup>25</sup> This has proven a disaster for working-class Californians. Even without adjusting for costs, no California metro ranks in the US top ten in terms

#### CALIFORNIA MANUFACTURING JOBS WERE UNCHANGED OVER THE COURSE OF THE DECADE Percent Change 2008–2018 by State



Source: Bureau of Labor Statistics

of well-paying, blue-collar jobs. But four - Ventura, Los Angeles, San Jose and San Diego — sit among the bottom ten.<sup>26</sup>

The erosion in aerospace, an industry with median wages above \$85,000, has paced this decline. Between 1990 and 2011, this California industry shrank from 321,000 statewide to under 140,000, although the recent revival of the space industry may provide the state with a platform to rebuilt this core competence.27

The past decade has also seen the departure of many companies' headquarters operations that once anchored the state's prowess in industry, professional services, and engineering: Occidental Petroleum, Jacobs Engineering, Parsons, Bechtel, Toyota, Mitsubishi, Nissan, Charles Schwab and McKesson.28 In most cases, executives complain about onerous taxes. Once at a level that was about normal for an urban state, California's taxes are now higher than

those of virtually every other state. Add to that an ever-expanding regulatory regime, and its no wonder many companies decide to leave.29

Movements of firms such as Schwab, a company deeply rooted in the state, translate into an erosion of middle-class jobs. In San Francisco, the company employs 1,200 people, down from the dot-com boom peak of 10,000 employees in 2000. The company plans to add thousands of workers in Texas.<sup>30</sup>

While Silicon Valley has a higher percentage of high-paying jobs, the rest of the state is being eclipsed by its prime competitors like Salt Lake City, Seattle or Austin, which are growing high-paying jobs much faster.<sup>31</sup> Indeed, according to a 2018 University of California Santa Cruz study, nine out of ten jobs in the Valley now pay less than they did twenty years ago, adjusted for inflation, in part as a result of declining manufacturing and offshoring of activities, largely to Asia.32

#### CALIFORNIA RANKED #20 IN JOBS ADDED FROM RESHORING Number of Jobs (000's) added from Reshoring and Foreign Direct Investment by State (with Rank) 2010-2018



Source: 2018 Data Report, Reshoring Initiative, http://reshorenow.org/May-17-2019/



#### CALIFORNIA'S LARGEST AREAS ARE GROWING MUCH MORE SLOWLY THAN COMPETITIORS High Paying Jobs (over \$100K) 2008–2018, Selected Markets



Source: Bureau of Labor Statistics

### The Role Of Regulation

The late historian and one-time state librarian Kevin Starr observed that, under the governorship of Pat Brown, California enjoyed "... a golden age of consensus and achievement, a founding era in which California fashioned and celebrated itself as an emergent nation-state."33 In 1971, the economist John Kenneth Galbraith described the state government as run by "a proud, competent civil service," and enjoying among "the best school systems in the country."34

California's advantages in those times lured people and businesses from elsewhere. This is not happening so much today. Chief Executive Magazine's 2019 survey found California to be the worst state in which to do business, while arch-rival Texas ranked best, and prime regional competitors Arizona and Nevada placed in the top five.<sup>35</sup> The Canada-based Fraser Institute ranked the state 49<sup>th</sup> in economic freedom, largely due to the enormous regulatory burdens imposed on businesses.<sup>36</sup> The Tax Foundation's 2019 State Business Tax Climate Index, which evaluates taxes in

five categories, also lists California at number 49, with only New Jersey trailing.<sup>37</sup> Kiplinger Report's summary map confirms those findings.

Remarkably, such rankings do not seem to bother Sacramento's political elites. California's legislature is now made up largely of people with virtually no business experience. Among the Democrats - the party that dominates California's 2019-2020 state senate — 79% do not have any private sector experience. In contrast, Democrats in the Texas legislature are more than twice as likely to claim private-sector experience outside the field of law, while 75% of Texas Republicans earn a living in business, farming or medicine.<sup>38</sup>

### The Housing Crisis

As this report indicates, the principal economic cause for the declining fortunes of California's middle class is the high cost of housing. It accounts for more than 85% of the difference in the cost of living between high-cost metropolitan areas and the national average. Unless the housing regulation issues are successfully addressed and a competi-

#### 2019 BEST & WORST STATES FOR BUSINESS: Chief Executive Magazine

|                | State | • | 2019 | <br>State     | • 201 | • • |
|----------------|-------|---|------|---------------|-------|-----|
| Texas          |       |   | 1    | California    | 56    | )   |
| Fiorida        |       |   | 2    | New York      | 45    | 1   |
| Tiertetermopei |       |   | 3    | Illinola      | 43    | r - |
| North Carolina |       |   | 34   | New Jenny     |       | E   |
| Indiana        |       |   | 5    | Connecticut   | 46    |     |
| Nevada         |       |   | 6    | Massachusetta | 43    | (   |
| Arizana        |       |   | 7    | Oragon        | 4     | 6   |
| South Carolina |       |   | 8    | Wadnigton     | 4     | E.  |
| Ohio           |       |   | 9    | Hannali       | :40   |     |
| Georgia        |       |   | 10   | Vermon        | 4     |     |

Source: Chief Executive Magazine: https://chiefexecutive.net/2019-best-worst-states-for-business-an-overview/

#### HOW TAX-FRIENDLY IS EVERY STATE 2018



#### Source: http://howmuch.net/articles/vsual-tax-guide-in-every-state-2018

tive supply of land is restored, housing affordability will likely continue to deteriorate, making life more difficult for the shrinking middle-class and lower-income households.

California has imposed ever-higher costs on developers and restricted building on the periphery, where land is more affordable. Its housing prices have grown much faster than the national average and those of arch-rival Texas. Given these extraordinary costs, most new single-family and apartment construction tends to be for the highend market, and often small units that are not family-friendly. Only 7,800 of the new apartments built between 2015 and 2017 in Los Angeles — 11% — are affordable, with rents of around \$1,842 a month. In contrast, rent on the 66,000 "market rate" apartments exceeds \$2,800 a month.<sup>39</sup>

Despite the best of intentions, the state's principal housing strategy, Regional Housing Needs Assessment (RHNA),

has not restored housing affordability. RHNA requires metropolitan planning agencies, counties and cities to zone sufficient land for housing production targets. It faces insurmountable barriers. Land and regulatory costs in the state are so high that builders can earn a competitive return on investment only on houses that are unaffordable for nearly all middle-income households.

The situation for home buyers is even bleaker as unaffordability has risen dramatically, particularly along the coast. To qualify for a mortgage on a median-priced house in the San Jose metropolitan area requires an annual income of about \$250,000. In the San Francisco metropolitan area, it is \$200,000. In Orange County \$167,000 is required, in Los Angeles County \$125,000, and in the

California has imposed ever-higher costs on developers and restricted building on the periphery, where land is *more affordable.* 

# SIDEBAR: A HISTORY OF HOUSING AFFORDABILITY IN CALIFORNIA

According to the California Legislative Analyst's Office (LAO), an average California home costs 2.5 times the national average. Monthly rent in the state averagesabout 50% higher than the rest of the country.<sup>222</sup> Yet as recently as the 1970s, including during the period of the state's most dramatic growth, housing in California was only slightly more expensive than in the rest of the nation.

A large body of economic research attributes California's housing affordability crisis primarily to the implementation of far stronger state and local land-use regulation, which began around 1970. Early research associated housing affordability deterioration with the enforcement of the California Environmental Quali-

ty Act, as well as with the adoption of growth management measures to stop 'urban sprawl,' including urban containment policies to seek a more 'compact' city.<sup>223</sup> The early growth management initiatives were principally in the Bay Area, where the largest price increases occurred first.<sup>224</sup>Since 2000, state regulations have become even stronger.

It has long been known that urban containment policies are associated with far higher land prices in urban areas, with land values 10 or more times as high per acre where development is permitted than on comparable land where development is prohibited.<sup>225</sup>The land values on the urban fringe tend to be the lowest ('floor' values) throughout the urban area. These same impacts can be seen almost wherever urban containment has been implemented: Australia, the United Kingdom, the Pacific Northwest and Canada have seen prices rise far faster than places where such policies have not been imposed.226

#### **CALIFORNIA AND THE UNITES STATES COMPARED** Middle-Income Housing Affordability: 1950–2019



Source: Derived from Census Bureau, Harvard University and Demographia

#### EFFECT OF STRICT REGULATION ON HOUSE COSTS San Francisco Metropolican Area: 2013



#### Source: Derived from Glaeser & Gyourko, 2018

Edward Glaeser of Harvard University and Joseph Gyourko of the University of Pennsylvania have noted that in environments with few regulations land costs tend to account for no more than 20% of the cost of a new house. But in the Bay Area, including in the low-density suburbs, land costs are 10 times as high as would be expected in a "well-functioning market, one in which home builders can produce housing for what they define as the "minimum profitable production cost." The research concludes that excessive regulation has added approximately \$520,000 to the cost of the median priced house in the San Francisco metropolitan area, an increase of more than 180%.<sup>227</sup>

Similarly, the 2020 Economic Report of the President and Annual Report of the Council of Economic Advisors (CEA) finds "a house price premium resulting from excessive housing regulation."228

This has, according to the CEA report, increased the price of houses as well in the Los Angeles, San Diego and Oxnard metropolitan areas by approximately 100%, and in the San Francisco metropolitan area by more than 150%.<sup>229</sup>

CEA dismisses higher construction costs as a material factor in the increasing cost of housing, citing research that shows little change in real construction costs over the past three decades.<sup>230</sup>

Rents, which are strongly influenced by house prices, have also escalated. Again, the highest house value and rent increases relative to the nation have been in California's four coastal metropolitan areas. However, the interior metropolitan areas have also seen house value and rent increases that are substantially higher than the national rate.

The percent of income that Californians are spending on rent has increased from 28% to 35% in the past 20 years.<sup>231</sup>

#### HOME PRICE PREMIUM RESULTING FROM EXCESSIVE HOUSING REGULATION



Source: Glaeser & Gyourko (2018); CEA calculations.

Rather than being chastened by these results, the report demonstrates that the state has doubled down on regulatory excess, with the inevitable result of higher prices.

Subsidies will not solve this problem. The LAO estimates that housing subsidies are available to only one-quarter of eligible households because of long wait lists that are the result of insufficient public funding. According to the LAO, "The scale of these programs—even if greatly increased—could not meet the magnitude of new housing required to address affordability challenges for lowincome households in the state."232

Public officials and interest groups see the main problem as that of supply. But we do not face a crisis of supply per se — we have lots of expensive rental and condo units. The real issue is how to expand the supply of housing affordable to middle and working-class Californians. This cannot be done by government. It

requires drastic changes in the regulatory and tax environment.

We need to create incentives for the private market to build middle-class housing for a profit, while leaving enough in subsidies to build the needed affordable housing for low-income households. First and foremost, this means restoring a competitive supply of land that will allow the market to act efficiently and meet consumer demand.

Wendell Cox

residential houses



#### **CHANGE IN HOUSE VALUES & RENTS** Major Metropolitan Areas: 1969–2018



Source: Derived from Census Bureau data

#### RENT & HOUSEHOLD INCOMES: 2000 – 2018 **United States & California**



#### HOUSING SHARE OF EXCESS COSTS OF LIVING Most Expensive United States Markets:2017



Estimated from Bureau of Economic Analysis & American Community Survey Data

San Diego metropolitan area more than \$130,000. The overall national average, including these California metropolitan areas, is \$55,000.<sup>40</sup> Overall, far fewer Californians can afford to buy a median-priced home today than in 2000 even though nationally the percentage of people who can afford homes has actually increased.

In part due to the higher coastal prices, this situation is spreading to the interior where house prices are rising strongly. Home builders are unable to profitably

#### COMPONENTS OF THE COST OF LIVING Comparing Coastal & Interior California with Texas



Derived from Urban Reform Institute Standard of Living Index





#### Derived from Census Bureau, Harvard University and Demographia

produce new housing, except for more affluent consumers. Andres Jauregui, the director of the Gazarian Real Estate Center at California State University, Fresno, notes there is now "... a scant selection of rentals for Fresnans who are just making ends meet."<sup>41</sup> The price spike has been worsened by the growing role of professional, well-funded investors and speculators, who see high prices, guaranteed by regulatory restraints, as all but assured. All-cash buyers have grown to nearly 23%, more than twice the percentage than in 2006.<sup>42</sup>

#### CHANGE IN PERCENT OF POPULATION ABLE TO AFFORD MEDIAN-PRICED HOMES California Regions compared to U.S. 2000 to 2018



Derived from NAHB Wells Fargo Housing Opportunity Index

#### The Demographic Effects of Undermining The California Dream

California's young families face an increasingly toxic combination of high costs and relatively low salaries; California millennials earn about the same wages as their counterparts in states such as Texas, Minnesota and Washington, where the cost of living is far lower.43 Not surprisingly, California millennials suffer homeownership rates that are diminishing more quickly than elsewhere in the country.<sup>44</sup>

As a result, many young Californians fail to 'launch' well into adulthood. Nearly two in five Californians aged 18 to 34 live with their parents, one of the highest rates in the nation.<sup>45</sup> Nearly 45% of Hispanic youngsters do the same. Nationwide the percentage is under 30%.46

For the next generation, however, the prospects for buying a home depend in large part on winning the birth sweepstakes. In markets like Los Angeles and Orange Counties, close to 40% of loans rely on family money for qualification, up from 25% in 2011.47

Some analysts, such as those at the Urban Land Institute, have suggested the arrival of "a new California dream" where people opt for greater density and eschew home ownership.<sup>48</sup> Yet surveys consistently show that most Americans, including the vast majority of millennials, prioritize owning a home.<sup>49</sup> It is doubtful that the Covid-19 Pandemic, concentrated in dense cities, will do anything but accelerate the outbound trend. A US map of the pandemic, at this editing, reveals that the vast majority of cases are occurring in the densest, most globalized regions and most especially New York. In an analysis of the pandemic's epicenters, economist Jed Kolko estimates that the death rate in large urban counties to be well over twice those of high-density suburbs, four times higher than lower-density

LOWEST HOMEOWNERSHIP RATES BY STATE 2018



ones, with even larger gaps with smaller metros and rural areas, a finding largely confirmed as well by Brookings. It has been far less prevalent in the vast, albeit largely ignored, interior of the states as well as the middle of the country. More rural areas also have far less cases, which health professionals suggest benefit from less crowding and too close human contact.<sup>50</sup>

By spring 2020, according to The Harris Poll, as many as two in four urban residents, including the young, are considering a move to a less dense place. . The latest consumer survey from the National Association of Realtors found in the COVID environment households are "looking for larger homes, bigger yards, access to the outdoors and more separation from neighbors."

The cities of the future will no doubt retain "hip" dense creative districts, but tech and high-end business services have been moving over the past five years increasingly to sprawling, low density metro areas like Austin, Nashville, Orlando, Charlotte, Salt Lake City and Raleigh. Rather than embrace transit and density there high-tech centers also where telecommuting now is most practiced, and should be able to grow. For many cities, it might make sense to give incentives not for office towers but for home-based workers; most people now working from home express a preference— some sixty percent according to Gallup — to continue doing so for the foreseeable future.

Most surveys done after the pandemic reveal that the long standing preference for single family housing and lower density has intensified, perhaps dramatically.

Yet even in the face of persistent signs of growing preference with lower density living, with the impact of the pandemic, state officials and much of the planning clerisy seem determined to undermine single-family home ownership as both environmentally damaging and too "individualist and exclusionary."<sup>51</sup> This



### MEDIAN VALUE OF NET WORTH FOR FAMILIES WITH HOLDINGS By Housing Status

policy clearly works against the interests and aspirations of most Californians. Habitat for Humanity in Los Angeles has compiled a comprehensive, multi-decade set of studies confirming that families who own their own homes have better health and educational outcomes, and are more likely to vote and to volunteer for school and community events.<sup>52</sup> Homeownership has also been the primary source of wealth for middle and working-class people. On average, homeowners aged 50-64 have nearly 60 times the median wealth of the sameage renters.53

The decrease in a chance to own a home is creating a feudalist social structure that drives young families out of the state. Think of California's wealth-creation machine as a conveyor belt, continually providing generations with a stake in society through their homes.

This system has now stalled. Our large coastal metros lead the nation in longterm owners.

Once a place of opportunity for the young and ambitious, California now works best for the old who got onboard when the going was good.54 In virtually every survey of reasons for wanting to leave California, housing costs are at the top of the list.55

These trends are reflected in the actual migration data. The groups showing the biggest tendency to leave, according to IRS numbers, are those in their late thirties to late fifties, which includes people who tend to have families. In contrast, of those who have not considered leaving, seniors are the one majority demographic group.<sup>56</sup>

This trend seems likely to accelerate unless the state changes course. Most recent polling in the Bay Area and in Los Angeles reveals that it's the young, not the middle aged or old, who are most dissatisfied with their cities. This is true both in the Bay Area, despite an enormous economic boom, and in Southern California. Overwhelmingly it's the older, more established Californians

#### CALIFORNIA NET DOMESTIC MIGRATION BY AGE Annual Rate: 2014–2016



Derived from IRS data (Latest at 2019.11)

#### OVERALL SATISFACTION IS DIRECTLY CORRELATED WITH AGE



Source: Fairbank, Maslin, Maulin, Metz & Associates – FM3 • Public Opinion Research & Strategy

who seem likely to stay. In other words, we appear to be in danger of eating our own 'seed corn'.

We can already see the dangers ahead. Today California's demographics resemble the pattern of out-migration long associated with northeastern and midwestern states. Since 2000, more than 2.4 million net domestic migrants, a population larger than the Sacramento

A highlight of this demographic decline is that California's population growth has fallen below the national average for the first time.<sup>58</sup> When people of an age to form families leave, birthrates

#### **EXODUS OF YOUNG EMPLOYEES**



Source: © Brunswick Group 2019

metropolitan area, have moved to other parts of the nation from California. This trend has been growing: between 2014 and 2019, net domestic out-migration has grown from 46,000 to 203,000.<sup>57</sup>

# NET DOMESTIC MIGRATION: CALIFORNIA 2010–2018



INTERNATIONAL MIGRATION: CALIFORNIA 2010–2018



Derived from Census Bureau Population Estimates 2018

Derived from Census Bureau Population Estimates 2018

plummet. Los Angeles and San Francisco rank last and second-to-last in birthrates among the 53 US major metropolitan areas. In California, only Riverside/ San Bernardino exceeds the national average in women aged between 15 and 50 with births.<sup>59</sup> California's total fertility rate, long above the national average, is now the nation's 10th lowest.

At the same time, international migration, long a source of demographic vitality, has slowed.<sup>60</sup> Immigrants, like migrants from other states, have been shifting away from California towards the interior of the country. As The Brookings Institution has noted, from 2010 to 2018, the foreign-born population of Houston, Dallas-Fort Worth, Austin, Columbus, Charlotte, Nashville and Orlando increased by more than 20%, while San Francisco's foreign-born population grew only 11%, and New York's 5%. Los Angeles suffered a loss of nearly 1%.<sup>61</sup>

#### BIRTH RATES California Metropolitan Areas: 2014–2018



CALIFORNIA MEDIAN AGE: 2010–2018 Compared to High Domestic Migration States and U.S.



The combination of reduced immigration and the outmigration of those at family formation-age is turning California old. From 2010 to 2018 California aged 50% more rapidly than the rest of the country.<sup>62</sup>

Currently there are more than 7.8 million people over the age of 60 in California, and, according to the California Department of Aging, this population is expected to grow by 40% in the next ten years.<sup>63</sup> By 2036, seniors will be a larger share of the population than kids under the age of 18.<sup>64</sup> California is gradually ditching the surfboard and adopting the walker.

#### A Failing Education System

As the state's population growth slows, we must depend on effectively educating

our own population for long-term economic growth.<sup>65</sup> The state labor force is already shrinking, according to the state Employment Development Department, at a time when there are growing shortages of skilled workers in all sorts of professions, including healthcare, construction, and steel working.<sup>66</sup> In the future, California businesses may face a severe shortage of skilled graduates, as baby boomers retire and the new generation moves elsewhere.<sup>67</sup> According to a 2017 Association of General Contractors study, 75% of contractors in western states are finding it hard to hire skilled crafts people, and 24% say it will get even harder in the future.<sup>68</sup>

The demand for middle-skill jobs is high and meeting it could prove a crucial challenge. In 2015 we identified over 50% of all jobs in California as middle-skill, but only 39% of the state's workers were trained at that level. Demand for these skills is expected to continue for years, and will provide benefits for the students who obtain them, as well as for the California business community.<sup>69</sup> The California Employment Development Department (EDD) estimates that

California is gradually ditching the surfboard and adopting the walker.

#### JOB OPENINGS BY SKILL LEVEL, UNITED STATES, 2014-2024



Source: NSC analysis of long-term occupational projections from state labor/employment agency.

by 2026, the state will need 9.5 million mid-skill workers, an increase of 858,000 over 2016 levels.<sup>70</sup>

College educated people face similar challenges. According to the Public Policy Institute (PPI), as boomers age and retire, California is going to need approximately 1.1 million more college graduates by 2030. PPI projects that the demand will then exceed the supply of college graduates by 5.4%, making it even more essential that K-12 institutions do a better job of preparing students for college and careers.<sup>71</sup> Sadly, our educational system seems ill-prepared to train either mid-skilled or college educated people. Since 1998 California has ranked, on average, 46th in 8th-grade reading and mathematics subject-area performance on the National Assessment for Educational Progress (NAEP), the only comparable assessment between states nation-wide.<sup>72</sup> It includes comparisons with demographically similar states such as Texas, which spends less money per student, as well as New York.<sup>73</sup> Almost three of five California high schoolers are not pre-

#### CALIFORNIA'S POOR STUDENTS RANK NEXT TO LAST

The latest round of National Assessment of Educational Progress (NAEP) test results show how far California's needy students must go to catch up. Math scores among fourth-graders who qualify for free lunch rank 49th compared to other states.



Source: National Center for Education Statistics, Maximum score is 500.

34 CHAPMAN UNIVERSITY • CENTER FOR DEMOGRAPHICS AND POLICY

pared for either college or a career; the percentages are far higher for Latinos, African Americans, and the economically disadvantaged.<sup>74</sup> Among the 50 states, California ranked 49th in the performance of poor, largely minority, students. San Francisco, the epicenter of California's woke culture, suffers the worst scores for African-Americans of any county in the state.<sup>75</sup>

The need for remedial courses for approximately 40% of California State University freshmen upon entry to college reveals the low level of preparedness among our high school graduates.<sup>76</sup> Those same deficiencies limit the success of a high school graduate who goes straight into the workplace. Basic reading comprehension, writing and mathematics are necessary for success in life. Remarkably, some educators wish to address this problem by eliminating remedial classes.<sup>77</sup>

Making matters worse is the state's abandonment, in 2015, of the California High School Exit Exam (CAHSEE). There were many critics of the test, but the CAHSEE provided assurance to employers and the community that graduates could meet a certain level of proficiency in grade level work.<sup>78</sup> In California, half of our high school students barely read. The state's solution: a proposal to mandate that each California State University student take an ethnic studies course designed to promote a progressive, and somewhat anti-capitalist, multi-cultural agenda.<sup>79</sup>

With an anything-goes approach, some school districts, Los Angeles Unified School District in particular, have banned "willful defiance" removals and suspensions for behavior that disrupts the learning environment. This is seen as a way of redressing racial issues, as many of the malefactors (like most California students) are from historically disadvantaged minority groups. Under similar criteria, a bill is progressing quickly through the legislature to do the same statewide. Yes, these young people may be getting diplomas, but do they have the skill social to compete

#### **Regressive Energy Policies**

State energy policies have made California gas and electricity prices among the highest in the nation, since 2011 electricity prices have increased five times as fast as the national average. In 2017 alone, they increased at three times the national rate. These prices have been devastating to poorer Californians, particularly in the less temperate interior where "energy poverty" has grown rapidly.<sup>81</sup>

Indeed, an analysis by the Chapman Center for Demographics and Policy details how California's draconian anti-climate-change regime has exacerbated economic, geographic, and racial inequality. One primary impact of climate regulations has been to chase away historically well-paying jobs in manufacturing, energy and home building, all key employers for working and middle-class Californians.<sup>82</sup> Over time, those high prices will impact not just these industries, but the tech sector; artificial intelligence and live-streaming providers are among the largest and fastest growing consumers of electricity.83

State officials refuse to focus on these

Among the 50 states, California ranked 49th in the performance of poor, largely minority, students. ... these young people may be getting diplomas, but do they have the skills, academic as well as social, to compete in the real world?

they have the skills, academic as well as social, to compete in the real world?<sup>80</sup>

#### ELECTRICY PRICES IN CALIFORNIA ROSE 5X MORE THAN IN REST OF U.S. California Metropolitan Areas: 2014–2018



Source: US Energy Information Administration, 2017

impacts. There's a well-developed sense that anyone who dissents, even a scientist or respected economist, is a heretic not worth listening to.<sup>84</sup> This treatment is facilitated by a media that tends to embrace the most apocalyptic projections of, for example, coastal erosion, with little attempt to actually ascertain the actual facts or look at alternative analyses.85

As a recent Massachusetts Institute of Technology (MIT) report suggests, over-reliance on renewables will continue to impose costs and threaten reliability, particularly without energy from other sources, such as nuclear plants.<sup>86</sup> Virtually every place that has tried to base its energy on a short-term shift to renewables - Germany, Demark, even resource-rich Australia — has experienced huge spikes in energy prices. In Europe, notes one recent study, reliance on renewables both reduces incomes and boosts rates of household poverty.87

Solar production is by nature intermittent, sometimes so much so that energy has to be shipped, at low prices, out of the producing state. At other times the producer must bring energy in from elsewhere.88

Given the current rate of home construction, environmental activist Mike Schellenberger estimates it will take 100 years for rooftop solar facilities to match the current production of electricity from the state's two slated-to-close nuclear plants.89

Perhaps nowhere will the pain be worse than in Bakersfield, the capital of the California's once- vibrant oil industry. That industry is now slated for extinction by policy-makers, even as the state has emerged as the largest US importer of energy and oil, much of it from Saudi Arabia.<sup>90</sup> This ultimate effort at 'virtue signaling' will cost California as many of 300,000 generally high paying jobs, roughly half held by minorities, and will devastate, in particular, the San Joaquin Valley where 40,000 jobs depend on the industry.91

"Imagine that the state dictated that the entertainment industry be eliminated from Los Angeles, or the tech industry be eliminated from Silicon Valley. That is what removing the oil and agriculture industries from Bakersfield is like. It is an existential threat to the entire area," says Rob Ball of the Kern County Council of Governments.92

## SECTION THREE: **CRITICAL SECTORS FOR CALIFORNIA'S FUTURE**

Given its high costs, density of population and historic commitment to environmental protection, California cannot compete in every industry. Yet there are many critical fields where the state is, or could be, highly competitive. The primary goal of state economic policy should be to shift away from the current narrow employment path — relatively few high-end jobs and massive numbers of lower-end positions - towards generating a larger proportion of both middle and high-end jobs.

It's particularly critical to expand high-wage employment across a broader portion of the state. Right now, California concentrates its upper-end jobs in a few areas — San Francisco, Silicon Valley, west Los Angeles and coastal Orange County — while producing largely

low-paying jobs elsewhere. This concentration of high-end jobs in a few locales, notes a recent Brookings Institution report, has contributed to the state's affordability crisis.93

### Software and High Tech: Meeting The Competitive Challenge

California has been blessed with an amazing technological legacy, making it arguably the center of the world's digital economy. But today, employers are under pressure to relocate to other, more affordable areas, notably Texas, Tennessee, Nevada, Colorado and Arizona. According to estimates of Bureau of Labor Statistics numbers, several states — Idaho, Tennessee, Washington and Utah — are now growing their tech employment faster than California.94

Raleigh.95

#### AUSTIN, BOSTON AND SALT LAKE CITY ARE MAJOR COMPETITORS TO SILICON VALLEY FOR INNOVATION JOBS



Source: Bureau of Labor Statistics

Growth since 2012 has been greater in five locations than in the Bay Area: Seattle, Austin, Washington, Detroit and

#### INFLUENCE OF TECH WORKERS ON RENT Nine County San Francisco Bay Area: 2014–2018



In the Bay Area, places with higher concentrations of tech workers have rents that are 48% higher than those with lower concentration of tech workers

Sample of renters employed in Tech (place data). Each of the two samples is more than 9% of Bay Area employment (more than 800,000 employees total)

Derived from American Community Survey 2014–2018

Overall, most California regions lag behind, a disturbing trend. Apple's placement of its second largest employment center, with more than 6,000 employees (roughly half the size of the company's spaceship headquarters in Cupertino), to less costly suburban Williamson County outside Austin could become a harbinger of new trends.<sup>96</sup> Rents for one-bedroom apartments in Austin, Denver or Raleigh are roughly half those paid in the Bay Area.<sup>97</sup> Moreover, in the 9-county San Francisco Bay area, rents are 48% higher than the rest of the already expensive area. It is our conclusion, supported by the Berkeley survey data referred to earlier, that the recent trend in out-migration from California is driven by costs. Only one top attraction, according to one survey of tech workers, climate, works in California's favor.98

Some recent policy initiatives also threaten the tech sector directly. New laws that would consider certain forms of contract labor to be employee labor and proposed taxes on large corporations do not seem likely to encourage firms to expand here.<sup>99</sup> As competition mounts, California's future in tech could narrow largely to a role as the center for elite corporate jobs and for cutting-edge research. This would not be in the interest of middle-class families. We already see that tech firms, even when on-shoring, tend to head to low cost places east of the Sierras; Google just announced its first US operations center in Mississippi, just south of Memphis.<sup>100</sup> It would be far better if more of the employment in tech support, manufacturing, marketing and logistics could expand instead to California's inner cities, as well as to the state's vast interior, where people can afford to live, helping to nurture a new middle-class.<sup>101</sup>

### Professional and Business Services

Business and Professional Services represent the largest source of high and midwage jobs, both nationally and within California. This field, which accounts for 9% of all California jobs and 30% of the state's above-average wage jobs, needs to be an area of particular focus.

#### PROFESSIONAL AND TECHNICAL SERVICE EMPLOYMENT PERCENT CHANGE, 2008–2018



Source: Bureau of Labor Statistics

# PERCENT CHANGE IN BUSINESS AND TECHNICAL EMPLOYMENT BY CALIFORNIA MSA 2008-2018



Source: Bureau of Labor Statistics

#### U.S. EMPLOYING 18% OF THE INDUSTRY 2,550,112 Private Sector Employees in Creative Industries – 2018



Source: Census Bureau

In the past, the state — particularly the Bay Area — grew these jobs at an above-average rate, but over the past decade momentum has slowed down to about the national average. More worrisome, many of our competitor states - Texas, North and South Carolina, Oregon, Colorado and Utah - grew decadal employment in this sector much faster than California did.<sup>102</sup>

Indeed, outside the Bay Area, most California metros, notably Los Angeles, have performed well below the national average. Unlike more narrowly defined tech jobs that are deeply attached to California's unique venture capital and innovation economy, business services, including firms like McKesson, Bechtel, Jacobs Engineering, Parsons, Toyota, Nissan and Mitsubishi, have been leaving the state. The jobs provided by these firms are critical to middle-class families and have been harder to retain due to regulatory burdens, high taxes and unaffordable housing.

#### The Creative Industries

Creative industries, which we define for statistical purposes as Motion Pictures, Broadcasting, Publishing, Performing Arts, Advertising/Public Relations and Museums, have, like software and business services, long been a strength of California, particularly southern California. The state's domination of this sector has allowed workers in these fields to do considerably better than their counterparts elsewhere in terms of average annual pay.

Overall, the creative industries remain a dynamic and powerful force; according to a recent Otis Institute report this sector produced and generated across the economy almost 800,000 jobs in 2016, surpassing the pre-recession 2007 peak of almost that many. The majority of these jobs are located in the uniquely competitive entertainment complex that surrounds Hollywood.<sup>103</sup>

Yet the competitive challenge could

#### **CALIFORNIA 37% OF THE NATIONAL TOTAL** 28,543 New Business Establishments Added in National Creative Industries: 2008–2018



become much greater in the years ahead. Despite some tax credits to producers, southern California's film and television industries have been losing market share over the past five years to other states, notably in the Southeast, Texas and its historical nemesis, New York.<sup>104</sup> The industry also faces growing competition from overseas, particularly from South Korea, India, Egypt and Turkey.<sup>105</sup> Korean-based creative artists, both in music and film, have begun to make considerable headway in the California-dominated North American market.106

Rather than address competitive trends, California legislators seem more concerned with punishing other states for what are seen as their regressive social policies on issues like abortion.<sup>107</sup> In addition, the passage of California Assembly Bill 5 changes the classification of some Hollywood production workers from contractors to full time employees.<sup>108</sup> Remarkably, AB 5 comes

with a hefty list of exempted categories - lawyers, doctors, accountants, brokers, builders, and others — but does not exempt one of California's most important strategic export industries, entertainment production.<sup>109</sup> For competitors in other states and countries the law, if unchanged, could represent a veritable bonanza.<sup>110</sup> This is occurring, significantly, when the number of shooting days for films in the state have been declining., and in 2020 shutdown due to Covid-19.111

Structural changes in the industry could present more future challenges. The shift to streaming video and mobile has weakened the hands of most traditional studios, shifting power increasingly to tech firms such as Amazon and Netflix that now produce professional content, and Google and Facebook, that curate and post user-generated content. Often this content is produced in southern California, but the decision making has shifted elsewhere. The move to shorter

#### HOLLYWOOD ON-LOCATION FEATURE & TV FILMING Fell Significantly in 2019



Source:

formats has been promoted as offering opportunity to many, but usually it is at lower wages. Changes in the contract labor laws already have had an impact on musicians and could drive more talent out of the state.112

Over time, automation could threaten to replace human talent with machine-driven programs. These tech-

California is losing market share to Eastern, Gulf and Canadian ports.

nologies include synthesized music, virtual docents, computer-generated images of all sorts and the emer-

gence of easy-to-use Generative Adversarial Networks (GANs) for zero-cost photo models. Deep fake technology for videos, and algorithms used by YouTube and Instagram to meter exposure of content could result in lower pay and less-steady employment in many fields, threatening the jobs of performers.<sup>113</sup>

#### International Trade

California's ascendency in the second half of the twentieth century was deeply linked to the expansion of trade with East Asia.

With its large Asian and Hispanic populations, as well as its location bordering Mexico and the Pacific Rim, California should be able to rely on this sector to produce high wage jobs. Today, exports from California translate into high-paying jobs for more than one million Californians. International trade, including exports and imports, supports nearly five million California jobs; close to one in four jobs.<sup>114</sup> Yet this sector has not expanded as rapidly here as in other states.

Our trade leadership is threatened. California is losing market share to Eastern, Gulf and Canadian ports. California's ports have lost 5% of all North American container market share, dropping from 35.5% to 30.2% over the past five years. Current volume numbers are down 30% below 2018 levels. This is in part due to trade policy, and partly due to high regulatory uncertainty, as constantly changing environmental regulations and associated costs become the motivations for re-routing goods.<sup>115</sup>

Such losses could prove troubling in the future. Once supply chains are re-routed - particularly during the long-standing dispute with China and the pandemic - they are notoriously hard to reverse, much as east coast ports lost out to California on Pacific trade in the past. Newly expanded ports like those in Houston, Tampa and Norfolk threaten to further reduce the cost-competitiveness of our ports because they are not burdened with draconian policies that seek to lower emissions. Attempts to regulate contract drivers threaten the livelihoods of a largely working-class, entrepreneurial population.<sup>116</sup>

#### CALIFORNIA'S FOREIGN TRADE SECTOR GREW SLOWER THAN NATIONAL AVERAGE Exported Goods Value, Percent Change, 2008 – 2019



Source: US International Trade Data, Census Bureau

### Space And Advanced Manufacturing

Today, decades after the fall of the Soviet Union, many of the communities enriched by the old aerospace industry have never really recovered a new source of middle-class employment. Many firms formerly located in south LA, Hawthorne, Long Beach, Pico Rivera and parts of the San Fernando Valley — including Northrup Corp, Lockheed, Hughes Aircraft, and McDonnell Douglas — have either moved or been absorbed. There has also been a loss of smaller companies critical to the supply chain.117

But recently, California's aerospace employment has started to grow again, albeit slowly, providing a new chance for the state's productive economy. Even as the state's aircraft industry has shrunk, its space industry concentration has increased.<sup>118</sup> Companies remain here mainly to access the unique talent pool

a pool that the state now needs to refill.119

Space, ranging from telecommunications to exploration, is clearly the next big thing. Boosted by a huge surge of investment, space industry global revenues are up tenfold since the early 2000s, from \$175 billion in 2005 to almost \$385 billion in 2017, a growth rate of just under 7% per year. By 2040, space industry annual revenues globally are projected to reach between \$1.5 and \$2.7 trillion dollars.120

In the still-evolving space industry, California has many critical assets, including a workforce with a percentage of aerospace employment well above the national average, as well as the headquarters of critical players such as Space X and Virgin Orbit. California has a 19% share of the global space industry, as well as 40% of the US industry. Besides entrepreneurial firms like

developed over the past seventy years —

#### CALIFORNIA'S MAIN PORTS GREW MORE SLOWLY IN THE PAST 5 YEARS THAN GULF AND EAST COAST PORTS



Port of Los Angeles

| Import TEU: | 6               | 2018      |            |             |             | 2017      | 2017 |
|-------------|-----------------|-----------|------------|-------------|-------------|-----------|------|
| 2018 Rank   | Port            | TEUs      | % of Total | % of Change | 5 year CAGR | TEUs      | Rank |
| 1           | Los Angeles     | 5,039,363 | 17.40%     | 5.40%       | 3.10%       | 4,782,737 | 1    |
| 2           | Long Beach      | 4,364,771 | 15.10%     | 6.80%       | 3.40%       | 4,088,296 | 2    |
| 3           | Newark/New York | 4,196,372 | 14.50%     | 12.80%      | 6.40%       | 3,718,607 | 3    |
| 4           | Savannah        | 2,223,628 | 7.70%      | 10.80%      | 8.90%       | 2,006,610 | 4    |
| 5           | Houston         | 1,811,737 | 6.30%      | 6.00%       | 5.50%       | 1,709,831 | 5    |
| 6           | Seattle         | 1,567,803 | 5.40%      | 27.50%      | 3.50%       | 1,229,870 | 8    |
| 7           | Norfolk         | 1,312,476 | 4.50%      | 1.50%       | 5.20%       | 1,293,212 | 7    |
| 8           | Tacoma          | 1,217,316 | 4.20%      | -9.50%      | -2.80%      | 1,345,389 | 6    |
| 9           | Charleston      | 1,210,214 | 4.20%      | 2.60%       | 6.00%       | 1,179,170 | 9    |
| 10          | Oakland         | 1,070,642 | 3.70%      | 9.40%       | 1.80%       | 978,597   | 10   |
| 11          | Miami           | 750,801   | 2.60%      | 20.80%      | 6.20%       | 621,481   | 12   |
| 12          | Port Everglades | 728,461   | 2.50%      | 2.00%       | 3.70%       | 714,199   | 11   |
| 13          | Philadelphia    | 526,056   | 1.80%      | 12.10%      | 23.60%      | 469,109   | 14   |
| 14          | Baltimore       | 508,802   | 1.80%      | 8.10%       | 8.30%       | 470,479   | 13   |
| 15          | New Orleans     | 344,697   | 1.20%      | 17.00%      | 8.40%       | 294,704   | 15   |

Source: Logistics Management, May 2019

Virgin Orbit and Space X, California is home to four of the government's largest space-related programs.<sup>121</sup>

Even these jobs are threatened by the current regulatory climate. Earlier highwage employers in critical fields like aerospace, engineering management, and finance have left.<sup>122</sup> Many states - for example, Washington, Oklahoma, and Michigan — are targeting the

industry with tax, real estate and worker-training deals.

Texas, third behind California and Washington State in industry employment, is already the site for the bulk of rocket test and certification flights. SpaceX and Blue Origin have large test facilities in Van Horn and Brownsville, respectively. In addition, Texas has two spaceports, one in Midland and one in

Houston. In a clear setback to California, Space X recently decided to build its new spaceships not in San Pedro, as originally proposed, but in south Texas and in Florida.<sup>123</sup>

Still, California still has a great opportunity to do what it does best: seize the future. As traditional aerospace shifts elsewhere, our state has maintained a powerful post position in the burgeoning space industry, which includes satellites, drones and spaceships. Even as we have lost market share in most sectors, California has expanded its hold on space-related employment since 2004, and now boasts per capita employment in this sector well above three times the national average.<sup>124</sup>

How long can our state continue to dominate this burgeoning industry is still an open question. Our natural competitive advantages could be squandered to California's business climate and higher costs, particularly compared to those of Texas. Issues could arise for new space start-ups that might keep some elite jobs here but take the desperately needed production employment elsewhere. State regulations drive up the cost of building any manufacturing facility, creating a toxic environment for job creation even in the most promising of industries.<sup>125</sup>

California still has a great opportunity to do what it does best: seize the future.



#### TOP 10 STATES WITH AEROSPACE EMPLOYMENT GROWTH, 2008 - 2018



#### **AEROSPACE EMPLOYMENT LOCATION QUOTIENT 2018 by State**

Above and below Sources: **Bureau of Laobor Statistics** 

#### SECTION FOUR: **UNLOCKING CALIFORNIA'S** POTENTIAL

California's enormous potential for developing a more diverse and geographically dispersed economy can only be realized if we undertake sweeping changes in state policies in critical areas like labor relations, taxation, and housing and climate regulations.

This does not suggest some imagined return of Reaganite conservatism. But it should also resist the economically tone-deaf progressive agenda. Instead, the state needs realistic, balanced policies that, first and foremost, expand opportunity across classes and geographies.

#### **Rethinking Climate Policies** That Drive Up Costs For Working Californians

Ever since the ostensibly conservative Arnold Schwarzenegger decided to morph into a progressive green, state

The climate purists who *dominate California policy* creation find only wind and solar to be acceptable... California's efforts to save the planet have done little more than divert greenhouse gas emmissions (GHGs) to other states and countries.

policy has been based on California 'leading' the rest of the world on climate change. That stance has been adopted by both of his successors. California legislators and regulators enact proposals for the almost total elimination of fossil fuel use that would be enacted

more rapidly than other US states and regions have been willing to consider.<sup>126</sup>

Where does California stand in regard to the United Nations Paris Agreement? Approved in 2015, the Paris agreement

requires that participating nations submit non-binding proposals every few years to reduce emissions in an effort to limit global temperature increases to between 1.5 and 2 degrees Celsius by 2100. Notwithstanding subsequent declarations by many nations and subnational jurisdictions that have called for rapid reductions by mid-century, few countries have actively contemplated the wholesale elimination of fossil fuels.127

Many future projections prepared by scientists - for the United Nations, for example — assume that fossil fuels will remain a major source of energy up to and after 2050. With carbon capture/ sequestration or other new technologies, this would allow for a zero emission future without gambling on unproven and unreliable energy sources.<sup>128</sup> The climate purists who dominate California policy creation find only wind and solar to be acceptable, although even some climate change advocates caution that overreliance on intermittent, weather-dependent energy will push costs so high and lead to such massive land and environmental impacts that the public will turn against such policies.129

Undeterred, the California climate bureaucracy doggedly has moved forward with plans to almost completely 'decarbonize' state buildings and light duty vehicles by 2050. They insist on nearly 100% electrification, which will require covering vast amounts of Central Valley agricultural land, rangelands, and large portions of neighboring states with sprawling wind and solar facilities on an historically unprecedented scale.<sup>130</sup> Few if any other governments have mandated reliance on wind and solar or required reductions in natural gas and gasoline of this magnitude within so short a time frame.



### A New Religion?

Like Medieval clerics who pointed to the heavens for every solution, California's leaders identify climate change with virtually every failure of state policy. Governor Jerry Brown blamed "climate" for the California drought. When the rains came back and the reservoirs filled, negating this narrative, little attempt was made to store water for the inevitable next drought.<sup>131</sup> Driven by green interests, the state has placed greater emphasis on sending water into San Francisco Bay than in storing it for agricultural uses. New groundwater regulations, notes California's Farm Bureau, could end up eliminating as much as one in three acres.<sup>132</sup>

Similarly, Governor Gavin Newsom and his claque in the media have linked the recent fires that devastated much of the state to changes in the global climate and mismanagement by Pacific Gas and Electric. Yet the state and the media have ignored the fact that the fires, which spewed vast amount the carbon into the atmosphere, had at least as much to do with green-mandated forests as with controlled burns and brush clearance. Brown actually vetoed

#### **CAPITA PERCENT CARBON DIOXIDE EMISSIONS CHANGE** 2007–2015 • Top and Bottom 10 States

| 15.8 | Alaska     |         | -      | _   |     | -   |        |        | -     |     |
|------|------------|---------|--------|-----|-----|-----|--------|--------|-------|-----|
| 13.9 | T HAD DOWN | Wyomin  | a Kasa |     |     |     |        |        |       |     |
| 13.2 |            | West Vi | -      |     |     |     |        |        |       |     |
| 8.3  |            |         |        |     |     | 1   | ndiana |        |       |     |
| -7.8 |            |         |        |     |     |     | Monta  |        |       |     |
| -7.4 |            |         |        |     |     |     |        | tucky  |       |     |
| 7.1  |            |         |        |     |     |     |        | Kansa  | s     |     |
| 6.9  |            |         |        |     |     |     |        | Alaban | na    |     |
| -6:4 |            |         |        |     |     |     |        | Ge     | orgia |     |
| -6   |            |         |        |     |     |     |        |        | Uta   | h I |
| -1.8 |            |         |        |     |     |     |        |        |       |     |
| 1.6  |            |         |        |     |     |     |        |        |       |     |
| 1.4  |            |         |        |     |     |     |        |        |       |     |
| 1.2  |            |         |        |     |     |     |        |        |       |     |
| 1.1  |            |         |        |     |     |     |        |        |       |     |
| 0,7  |            |         |        |     |     |     |        |        |       |     |
| 5.0  |            |         |        |     |     |     |        |        |       |     |
| 0.1  |            |         |        |     |     |     |        |        |       |     |
| 1.7  |            |         |        |     |     |     |        |        |       |     |
| 3    | 18 -17 -16 |         | 14 -13 | -12 | -tt | -10 | 59     | -8     | -7    | -6  |
|      |            |         |        |     |     |     |        |        |       |     |

Source: 8

CA wild fires





Ethnic Restaurants negatively affected by state regulations attempts to impose such controls, which were opposed both by the greens and the largely sympatico media outlets.<sup>133</sup> Despite the claims related to climate change, the length of the state fire season in 2018 was below normal and even in 2019 remained lower than that experienced in 2004 and 2011.<sup>134</sup>

Rather than make middle and working-class Californians pay for draconian climate measures, a balanced approach take by President Obama: an embrace of "all of the above" would be prudent... California's efforts to save the planet have done little more than divert greenhouse gas emissions (GHGs) to other states and countries. Given the nature of the global challenge, reducing one state's emissions by cutting back

on industrial activities accomplishes little if those activities move elsewhere, often to a location with less restrictions.<sup>135</sup> California's state policies are often offset by emission increases due to population outflows and reliance on energy and product imports from higher emission economies.<sup>136</sup> Between 2007, when the Golden State's 'landmark' global-warming legislation was passed, and 2015, California accounted for barely 5% of the nation's GHG reductions. In 2015, the state ranked a mediocre 40th in per capita GHG reduction over the prior decade and reduced its emissions at half the national rate. In fact, state policies may be increasing total national GHG by pushing people and industries into states with more extreme climates, a fact so evident it has been explicitly recognized in recent state legislation.<sup>137</sup>

Finally, California's carbon footprint is so small that if the whole state went under the Pacific it would have a negligible impact. Given that the state accounts for less than 1% of global GHG emissions, even a 100% emission reduction as early as 2030 would have no discernible effect on global emissions.<sup>138</sup>

#### The Economic Price Of Zealotry

California's green regulators maintain that ever-stricter climate rules will have a small impact on the economy, a contention that even some environmental economists, such as Harvard's Robert Stavins, find dubious.139 In reality, the economic impacts of California's climate extremism are real and demonstrable, and likely to be worse given the impacts of the pandemic. California's determination to be the leader on energy policies has placed extraordinary burdens on poorer people. Recently, some 200 veteran civil rights leaders sued the California Air Resources Board, the bureaucratic center of the state's climate regulatory effort, on the basis that state policies disproportionately harm poor and minority residents.<sup>140</sup>

In addition, others are calling for a revamp of the state's climate policies. In response to California's new drive to prevent new natural gas hookups, 113 cities with a combined population of over eight million have demanded changes. The state's Chamber of Commerce and the three most prominent ethnic chambers of commerce — African-American, Latino and Asian-Pacific — have joined the effort. Bay Area restauranteurs, who prefer to cook with gas and are already hard hit by regulatory mandates and pressures, have sued the state.<sup>141</sup> These and other independent restaurants are among those most threatened by economic impact of the virus.<sup>142</sup>

Most analysis suggests that going all-electric could elevate the cost of housing even more, particularly if electric rates continue to stay so high.<sup>143</sup> Looking at heating, consumers are likely to pay approximately 3 times more for the energy to run electric heating in their homes than natural gas. While electric furnaces are somewhat less expensive to install, that saving is more than offset by the extra cost of electrical power to run them.<sup>144</sup> One more point to consider, 48% of California's electricity is generated by fossil fuels today. Spending three times more money to get only half the environmental benefit does not seem like a great deal for Californians, especially since natural gas, which has lower greenhouse gas emissions than older coal and oil-based systems, already has dropped emission levels.<sup>145</sup>

Rather than make middle and working-class Californians pay for draconian climate measures, a balanced policy would adopt the approach taken by President Barak Obama: an embrace of "all of the above" would be prudent, particularly given the limited effects of California on global emissions. This would include exploiting our natural gas resources, building a new generation of safer nuclear plants and promoting other new technologies that help conserve energy and keep prices down. Even high-profile climate change policy or-

#### EMPLOYMENT ACCESS: WORK AT HOME SHARE, 2010 – 2018



Source: American Community Survey data

#### JOB ACCESS: TRANSIT v. WORK AT HOME, 2010 – 2018



Source: American Community Survey data

ganizations such as the Clean Air Task Force and the Environmental Defense Fund are cautioning California against overreliance on wind and solar power, due to substantial costs and potentially adverse environmental impacts, including higher net GHG emissions.<sup>146</sup>

Telecommuter



There are other options that reduce emissions without unduly driving up costs. Perhaps the most obvious is to encourage home-based work. The many benefits of working remotely are apparent, not the least for environmental reasons. The US Environmental Protection Agency projects that telecommuters save almost 80 million tons of GHG that otherwise would be spewed.147

This option is already gaining market share over transit before coronavirus, easily passing it in the state's largest urban region. It is also on the rise nationally, having more than doubled in this decade, and has grown exponentially during the pandemic and is likely to remain at higher levels for the foreseeable future as managers and workers become more comfortable with it.148 Rather than embrace transit and density, high-tech centers, where telecommuting is most practiced, should be able to increase remote work usage. For many cities, it might make sense to give incentives not for office towers but for home-based workers.

States and localities from Oklahoma to Vermont, Maine to Iowa have adopted programs to promote this environmentally friendly policy. These include providing cash incentives for both companies and workers, and housing subsidies.<sup>149</sup> But California, despite its self-appointed leadership in innovative green policies, has virtually no program to promote such work, preferring to rely on ever higher prices and regulatory mandates to cut GHG emissions.<sup>150</sup>

In contrast, the state's obsession with traditional mass transit seems both expensive and ineffective. New innovations, such as the ride hailing apps, have impacted transit markets negatively, and the emergence of new technologies, notably autonomous vehicles, are likely to undermine the future growth of outmoded transit and provide considerable environmental benefits.<sup>151</sup> In the future, autonomous vehicles and the use of ride-hailing could create what Boston Consulting Group calls "on-demand transit," with shuttles replacing the alltoo-empty buses. Autonomous vehicles might be operated by private firms, just as Uber and Lyft are today.<sup>152</sup>

### Key Policy Changes on Climate and Energy

- recycled gas.
- incentives for telecommuting.
- radioactive.



1. Stay within the Paris limits, but do not exceed them, and adopt the State Senate Policy 5 (SSP5) recommendations for achieving 2030 GHG goals.

2. Develop local fossil fuels for as long as needed, rather than import energy from elsewhere, with an emphasis on lower-emission natural gas and

3. Promote new technologies to reduce GHG emissions, including autonomous vehicle technology, and greater

4. Expand other forms of low-emission energy, including hydro-electric and nuclear capacity that is smaller scale, uses newer technology, and is less

5. Develop housing and industry where people can live, thus reducing long commutes and promoting homebased work. Rethink the current use of Vehicle Miles Travelled (VMT) as the predominant regulatory metric to determine development suitability.

#### **K** Hydroelectric Power



Derivied from Census Bureau Population Estimates 2018

#### Housing Policy, Neighborhood Density, and Commuting

Governor Newsom has called for building 3.5 million new homes by 2025.<sup>153</sup> Yet housing construction continues to be muted, with 119,000 building permits in 2019, a number lower than that of the last two years and far below the 315,000 of 1986, when California had one-third fewer residents. At the current rate it would require nearly 30 years to build 3.5 million houses. Some see the housing crisis as a matter of housing supply. But the problem cannot be solved by increasing supply alone. The supply of housing has to be affordable to middle income households and to low income households. The housing crisis cannot be solved without achieving affordability.

State policy increasingly works against affordable housing. The obsession with vehicle miles travelled, for example, would concentrate housing development in the two regions with significant transit shares — San Francisco and central Los Angeles — that are already suffering from high prices, rising outmigration and diminished growth.<sup>154</sup>

In contrast, nearly all growth in the state — as in the nation — takes place in suburban and exurban areas, where rates of transit usage are low.<sup>155</sup> Between 2010 and 2018, 75% of San Francisco's growth was in the suburbs and exurbs. In Los Angeles, more than 85% was suburban or exurban, and in the other four major metropolitan areas (Riverside-San Bernardino, San Diego, Sacramento and San Jose), suburban and exurban growth exceeded 97%.

Despite the fondest hopes of state officials, 79% of Californians drive alone to work. They do so in greater numbers today than in 2010.<sup>156</sup> With the notable exception of downtown San Francisco, California's dispersed job locations make traditional mass transit essentially doomed to a very minor role.<sup>157</sup> The share of workers who commute in Los Angeles has dropped 15% since 1990, before the extensive Metro and Metrolink rail networks were opened. The Los Angeles Metro system carried approxi-

#### BAY AREA CSA: DOMESTIC MIGRATION BY MSA, 2010 - 2018



#### Derivied from Census Bureau Population Estimates 2018

mately 120 million fewer riders in 2019 than in 1985 despite opening a huge rail system, with six lines radiating from downtown. At the same time, the work-at-home market share more than doubled.<sup>158</sup>

Working families are likely to suffer the most from a policy that favors transit over personal transportation. For the vast majority, getting to work by bus or rail would greatly increase travel times, and it would reduce the number of jobs available to them. In Los Angeles, commuters can reach 44 times as many jobs by car as by transit. In San Jose, autos provide 65 times as much access, and in San Diego and Sacramento cars provide more than 90 times as much access. In Riverside-San Bernardino, even with its high-quality commuter rail service (Metrolink), commuters reach nearly 150 times as many jobs in 30 minutes by car as by transit. In San Francisco, the part of the state best served by transit, commuters reach 13 times as many jobs by car as by transit (1,300%).

Perhaps most maddening to the state's

burdened commuters, under current policy virtually any improvement in road infrastructure, including such things as synchronizing traffic signals, can be seen as "traffic inducing." The call for more density, the *summum bonum* of state policy, is unlikely to get people out of their cars, as at least two studies have shown, given the spatial configuration of California.<sup>159</sup>

Nor are these policies likely to have much impact on the environment.<sup>160</sup> Boosting density fails as a means to reduce GHG emissions, in part due to unexpected trade-offs in emissions, notably from greater traffic congestion.<sup>161</sup> Fighting climate change by forcing densification is an inefficient and profoundly regressive way to cut emissions.<sup>162</sup>

Fortunately, housing affordability could be increased by allowing the expansion of the urban footprint. For decades some progressives have suggested that the state is largely 'built out.' Two academics suggest that California is where "sprawl hits the wall."<sup>163</sup> Yet California is not "land short," either in its cities

San Francisco MSA San Jose MSA Bay Area Exurbs Central Valley Exurbs

#### BAY AREA EXURBS

Napa MSA Santa Cruz MSA Santa Rosa MSA Vallejo MSA

#### CENTRAL VALLEY EXURBS Merced MSA Modesto MSA Stockton MSA

#### SUBURB/EXURB & URBAN CORE GROWTH California Metropolitan Areas: 2010 to 2014/2018



or across its vast interior. Urbanization covered only 5.3% of the state in 2010, according to US Census Bureau data. Parks, agricultural land, deserts and forests make up the bulk of properties.<sup>164</sup> For example, from 1950 to 2010, the total agricultural land area of the state declined by 18,900 square miles, far more than the urban land increase of 6.200 miles.<sup>165</sup>

There are also huge opportunities to develop within our urban areas. Scott Crowe, chief investment strategist with CenterSquare Investment Management, estimates that 44% of current mall retail space will be either shuttered or repurposed over the next five to seven years.<sup>166</sup> These conditions are widespread throughout California. According to a 2018 study by the Orange County Business Council (OCBC), Inside Orange County's Retail E-volution, "...3.5% of the county's parcels and 7.2% of its land area are considered 'refill'...which are identified as having (or having had) a commercial or retail use."167

In addition, there remains considerable land already zoned for multi-family development. According to a McKinsey Global Institute study, redeveloping existing multi-family units could create between 580,000 and 990,000 new units of housing, if governments and developers would collaborate to create supportive policies and a plan to house temporarily displaced people.<sup>168</sup>

To take advantage of these changes, however, we need to alter the tax system. Proposition 13 had the unintended impact of promoting the 'fiscalization' of land use, as communities became more reliant on retail sales taxes. Local municipalities came to consider housing an unnecessary burden, since much of the property tax revenue went into state coffers after Prop 13 was enacted. At the time, of course, the state never envisioned retailers being disrupted by e-commerce.169

This suggests that the state needs to change its tax formula. It should do so





#### Derivied from Census Bureau data

by awarding incentives to cities that capture the property tax gains made by building new housing. This might make participating communities more interested in encouraging new residential construction and less desperate to hold onto an increasingly marginal retail tax base.<sup>170</sup> "The only way to change the dynamic is to change the underlying tax

system," suggests Greg Deveraux, the former CEO of San Bernardino county. "The incentives [should] be to have new tax revenues generated by new development to be shared with those communities who want to grow. We need to replace the current disincentives with incentives."

#### AUTO 30 MINUTE COMMUTES TIMES TRANSIT • San Francisco & Los Angeles Metropolitan Areas



Derivied from American Community Survey

### os Angeles Orange Riverside San Bernardino & Ventura Work at Home Counties

2018

#### Key Policies To Restore Housing Affordability

- 1. A Housing Opportunity Area should be established in the San Joaquin and Sacramento Valleys from Shasta County to Kern County; in San Bernardino, Riverside and Imperial counties; and in the Antelope Valley in northern Los Angeles County.
- 2. The Housing Opportunity Area should be exempt from regulations, laws and restrictions that impose urban containment (such as Senate Bill 375), as well as select provisions of the California Environmental Quality Act
- 3. Municipal Utility Districts (MUDs) should be permitted in non-incorporated portions of the Housing Opportunity Area to provide necessary infrastructure efficiently, and to protect existing property owners from the cost of urban expansion.
- 4. Erroneous California Building Code Standards (Net Zero, etc.) should be rolled back, and city fees should be reformed to lower housing costs. Tax policies should be changed to encourage cities to expand housing, including on redundant retail space. Localities should be allowed to share property taxes from new housing in redeveloped retail areas more equitably with cities and counties, replacing lost sales tax revenue.

#### Addressing Regional Disparities

New state policies regarding Vehicle Miles Travelled per capita (VMTs) seek to reduce, no matter the cost, how much people drive, and promotes r transit-dependent districts near transit, and especially "transit priority areas," as defined by Senate Bill 743. This seems likely to make development more difficult in the outlying areas that have historically

served as a 'safety valve' for growth; places to which firms driven from the high-cost coastal metropolitan areas can move, instead of exiting to other states.

Overall, the state's housing and climate policies seem designed to keep these areas, largely in the interior, permanently 'left behind' by the more affluent, and politically powerful, coastal areas. The state's regulatory, tax and energy policies work directly against those industries - agriculture, manufacturing, oil and gas and logistics — that have tended to concentrate in the interior. Policies now being adopted for water usage also seem likely to have disproportionately negative consequences for Hispanics through higher prices and impact on the farming economy.<sup>171</sup> "The State has declared war on the Valley," suggests Gene Voiland, Chairman of Bakersfield-based Valley Republic Bank. "It's a war on people who make things."172

These areas represent the vestiges of the California dream for the millions of aspiring households that are being driven out of the home ownership market in the coastal metropolitan areas.<sup>173</sup> And although population growth has slowed dramatically since the 1990s, these areas have been home to virtually all the state's population growth over the past decade.174 Indeed, the only California metropolitan area ranked by the National Association of Realtors as a top ten pick for millennials was not hip San Francisco or glamorous Los Angeles, but the more affordable community of Bakersfield.175

It would make more sense to allow development in those inland areas where working and middle-class households are more likely to afford to rent or buy a house. The key challenge may prove lack of decent jobs. The Inland Empire, the

only Southern California metropolitan area gaining large numbers of residents, also suffers the lowest average pay of any of the nation's 50 largest counties.<sup>176</sup> The booming warehouse industry provides limited opportunities for achieving upward mobility. Most Inland Empire warehouse workers, notes a recent study, make \$22,000 annually and most live in crowded, substandard housing. For every \$1 in wages paid by Amazon, warehouse workers receive an estimated .24¢ in public assistance benefits.177 There's a clear "mismatch," notes one recent University of California, Riverside study, between the housing and job markets, with not enough jobs paying a sufficient amount to cover local rents and mortgages.<sup>178</sup>

Under current circumstances, this situation will not improve. The Brookings Institution projects that most of the area's new jobs over the next ten years will not pay enough to maintain, much less improve, living standards.<sup>179</sup> For an Inland Empire family of four with two working adults, each parent must earn about \$18 an hour, or \$36,000 each year, to make ends meet. Only 38% of jobs in the Inland Empire meet this standard.<sup>180</sup> Brookings concludes, "Although the Inland Empire has seen exceptional growth for years thanks to its affordability and proximity to the Pacific Coast, it has hardly grown more prosperous."181

Similarly, the Central Valley — California's other relatively affordable area - follows the same pattern: creating lowwage jobs while forcing people to commute long distances for decent or any employment. Anyone riding Highway 33 through the Central Valley passes areas that look more like rural Mexico than America: abandoned cars, dilapidated houses and deserted storefronts. The Washington Post claims these locations

are "booming," and that Governor Newsom is focused on them, but the data suggests that, although there's still population growth, the economy generates largely low-wage poverty in the state.<sup>182</sup>

Rather than be consigned to economic oblivion, with the right policy initia-

#### POVERTY RATES ARE HIGH IN MANY CALIFORNIA COUNTIES Percentage of People Living in Poverty in 2018 **Based on the Official Poverty Measure**



The State has declared war on the Valley, suggests Gene Voiland, Chairman of Bakersfield-based Valley Republic Bank. It's a war on people who make things.

jobs; relatively few higher wage positions are being created. As a result, this area has the highest concentration of

Note: Data are not available for 18 of California's 58 counties. Source: US Census Bureau, American Community Survey

# SIDEBAR: PREFAB-ULOUS SOLUTIONS TO CA'S HOUSING CRISIS IN THE CENTRAL VALLEY

As the Bay Area's housing crisis has worsened over the last decade, the northern reaches of the San Joaquin Valley (SJV) have emerged as oases of affordability. Located just outside the walls of the gilded San Francisco Bay, the nearby Stockton and Modesto metros have attracted tens of thousands SF/SJ expats in search of homes at a fraction of Bay Area prices. Yet there has been little spillover growth in the information sector.

Many new residents cannot find higher-wage employment in areas they can afford. Despite its proximity to the global epicenter of information technology, the northern SJV has seen virtually no growth in this sector over the last 10 years. Those who do not have the luxury of remote work are forced to bear brutal 90+ minute commutes over the hills; Stockton and Modesto now boast more super-commuters than any other U.S. metro.<sup>233</sup>

Yet the Valley has an opportunity to bring in more jobs, particularly given the growing implementation of telework across the state, and the demonstrated growing preference for lower-density living.

Construction has long been a key industry, and now the Valley is a hub for construction technology, anchored by firms like Katerra and Entekra that specialize in modular construction. Katerra is a Silicon Valley-based, SoftBank-backed startup valued at nearly \$4 billion. Heralded as a "one-stop shop for buildings", Katerra seeks to revolutionize the multi-family construction industry through vertical integration and innovative construction. Building components are manufactured offsite then assembled on-site in Lego-like fashion with the help of cranes. With 50% shorter production time and 20% lower construction costs compared to traditional building techniques, Katerra is poised to redefine what is possible (read: affordable) in the multi-family space.<sup>234</sup>

A new, highly automated Katerra factory in Tracy is slated to reach full production by year-end 2020. The 577K square foot space will employ some 500 workers once it reaches full capacity, and will be able to crank out 12,500 multifamily units per year.<sup>235</sup> According to co-founder Michael Marks, "establishing a manufacturing presence in the Central Valley made sense to efficiently serve the West Coast market while gaining access to talent to operate advanced robotic equipment."<sup>236</sup>

Entekra is also in the prefab business, though they emphasize the single-family market. Although the firm is headquartered in Ireland, Entekra's pilot manufacturing facility is based in the town of Ripon, a small town outside of Modesto. Their patented Fully Integrated Off-Site Solution (FIOSS) system allows components to be assembled much faster than conventional stick framing, and can reduce the build cycle by up to 33% and on-site labor by 40-60%.<sup>237</sup> FIOSS framing is also safer, more sustainable, and can ensure more consistent quality than traditional framing methods.<sup>238</sup>

Entekra is currently staffing up its new full-scale manufacturing facility in Modesto, which opened last year and is slated to employ nearly 250 workers by the end of 2020. The factory will add over \$61 million to the local economy,



including another 150 indirect jobs, and will boast an annual capacity of 3000 units, according to Opportunity Stanislaus.<sup>239</sup> The Modesto site was chosen in part due to affordable land, but also the availability of a skilled workforce and a burgeoning demand, likely to increase in the post-pandemic period, for affordable single-family homes in surrounding areas.

Although the Central Valley of today may seem worlds away from its glittering coastal neighbors, their futures are inextricably linked. The region is well-positioned to become a hub of advanced manufacturing, construction innovation, and logistics capable of allowing California's mighty economic engine to woror more diverse communities and the state's beleaguered middle class.

Alex Thomas



RE CALIFORNIA'S MIDDLE-CLASS 59

tives these areas could stand as the new bastion for middle and working-class upward mobility, and for the restoration of California's traditionally diversified economy. The change would require removing policies such as VMT, and loosening environmental regulations in traditionally energy-dependent regions. Such new policies could be adapted from several progressive countries across Europe, notably Sweden, that have sought to disperse economic growth beyond the major metropolitan areas.183

Shifting growth to the interior, whether the Inland Empire or the Central Valley, would represent not only a major opportunity for California's families, but also an environmental win: It would allow commuters to work closer to home, thus reducing greenhouse gas emissions.<sup>184</sup> What would be the impact, socially and environmentally, of establishing employment in dispersed cities and regional collaborations of telecommuters that allowed a large percentage of people to work from, let's say Corona, instead of Irvine?

#### Key Policies For Addressing **Regional Disparities**

- 1. Provide better transportation infrastructure to facilitate commuting within each region
- 2. Encourage industrial and agriculture firms to improve conservation, but work closely with them to ensure that they stay in the state rather than take their GHGs elsewhere
- 3. Reduce regulatory burdens on interior communities
- 4. Provide incentives to encourage locally based firms, notably in tech and business services, to expand to inland areas rather than to go abroad

5. Establish strong state policies to encourage workers, particularly in inland areas, to work near or at home

#### Reform the Education System

To succeed in the future, California needs to recover its leadership as an educational innovator. One hopeful development has been the growth of the charter school movement. California implemented legislation in 1992 that allowed for the formation of free public charter schools. Demand has driven growth to over 1,300 schools in 25 years.<sup>185</sup> Prominent Democrats such as President Barack Obama, his Education Secretary Arne Duncan, and former Mayors Antonio Villaraigosa of Los Angeles and Michael Bloomberg of New York all supported them, although the teachers' union, as it became increasingly progressive, backed school boards that worked assiduously to limit or even kill off these schools.<sup>186</sup>

Charter schools boast a good track record, which is particularly critical in low income communities such as the East Bay, central Orange County, and Los Angeles. These are areas where the state's public schools have consistently failed. The local chapters of the NAACP in San Diego, San Bernardino and Riverside have rushed to support charters that have made considerable strides through reforms and innovations.<sup>187</sup> Overall, charters are supported by 60% of public school parents, according to a Public Policy Institute of California poll.188

But charters are just one element of an educational reform agenda for California. Non-charter public schools, which still educate the vast majority of students, also need thoroughgoing change. The main solution that the current education establishment seeks

#### STUDENTS FROM LOW INCOME HOUSEHOLDS Receive more days of learning in Charter schools than in district-funded schools



#### Source: Center for Reseach on Education Outcomes

is more money, despite the fact that over the past decade these schools have made little or no progress in spite of a significant increase in funding from indirect sources such as California State Teachers' Retirement System (CalSTRS). According to the California Policy Center, California spends about \$20,000 per student per year on public K-12 education, when all sources of funds are accounted for. This ranks the state at #20 in per-pupil spending.189 More money might be needed, but, as suggested by a recent California Legislative Analyst's Office report, even more critical is changing the nature of the system itself to something more effective.<sup>190</sup>

Steps to improve California's education system should include using standardized tests, which the state has been moving away from. A Seal of Educational Competency (or something similar) should be established to demonstrate that each student has achieved the level of reading comprehension, writing and mathematics necessary to succeed in college and/or careers.

A reform agenda should also include greater emphasis on tracking schools and students. Long-term student performance tracking systems utilized in New York and Texas, states with demographics similar to California's, offer robust services and innovative programs that support the educational development of their populations. These states are widely viewed as having educational systems stronger than California's.<sup>191</sup>

Critical to improvement - particularly for working-class students — are increased linkages to companies looking for particular skills. One good example has been Anaheim's Innovative Mentoring Experience (AIME), with 55 local partners such as Kaiser Permanente, Wells Fargo, Disneyland, Anaheim Public Utilities and Lennar Homes. The program has provided mentoring opportunities to over 5,500 students. AIME is structured in tiers to offer businesses multiple ways to get involved.<sup>192</sup>

California and other states trying to figure out how to implement Career



#### LB Polytechnic HS

Technical Education (CTE) might look at European apprenticeship models that move students to careers seamlessly, benefitting both students and employers. Students who are not 'college material' would be well served if they were exposed to career paths through Career Technical Education options and apprenticeships, as they are in Switzerland, Germany, and Denmark.<sup>193</sup>

In the Swiss model, students spend one or two days at school and are at work the other days, preparing for twenty-first century high-demand, highskills jobs. German youngsters are only half as likely to go to four-year colleges as their American counterparts. But 85% of those who do not head to universities have engaged in these programs.<sup>194</sup> In the US, only 580,000 Americans are enrolled in apprenticeship programs, compared to over 10.8 million in fouryear colleges.<sup>195</sup>

Some states already are attempting to implement versions of the European apprenticeship model. Kentucky has their TRACK (Tech Ready Apprentices for Careers in Kentucky) program, which is coordinated by their Labor Cabinet and Office of CTE. Students take specific classes relevant to their job goals and work towards post-secondary apprenticeships in building trades like carpentry and welding, or in manufacturing.<sup>196</sup>

In San Antonio, the Alamo Academies offer high school juniors and seniors the opportunity to experience a variety of career paths in a duel enrollment setting (high school and community college), with courses taught on the Alamo College campus. Students earn approximately 30 college units in addition to completing their high school diploma over two years. Available classes are determined by projected work-force demand. Current programs include the Advanced Technology and Manufacturing Academy, Aerospace Academy, Diesel Technology Academy, Health Professions Academy, and Information Technology and Security Academy.<sup>197</sup>

Cal State Long Beach Engineering Dean Forouzan Golshani suggests that one way to jump start these programs would be to promote public-private partnerships to help supply the talent pool for businesses, particularly locally based firms. This approach has been applied in Long Beach to serve such high-wage, blue-collar industries as aerospace and the port.<sup>198</sup>

These changes require a major departure from the current political agenda of our educational establishment. For now, our education system promises California youth — 76% of them minorities — an increasingly bleak future. A 'woke' consciousness or deeper ethnic affiliations will not lead a student to success. What will count, for the students and for California's economy, is gaining the skills that are in demand. You cannot run a high-tech lathe, manage logistics or design programs for space vehicles with ideology.

#### Policies To Improve California Education

- 1. Re-emphasize traditional learning and discipline as the best preparation for life in the adult world
- 2. Allow for educational diversity, in both charters and regular public schools
- 3. Encourage vocational education in partnership with local industries
- 4. Allow for testing and greater monitoring of educational results
- 5. Stop treating education as an opportunity for indoctrination

#### **18 RACIAL COMPOSITION OF CALIFORNIA K-12 POPULATION**

| California                       | Percent |  |
|----------------------------------|---------|--|
| African American/Black           | 5.5%    |  |
| American Indian/Alaska<br>Native | 0.5%    |  |
| Asian/Asian American             | 9.2%    |  |
| Filipino                         | 2.4%    |  |
| Hispanic/Latino                  | 54.3%   |  |
| Native Hawaiian/Pacific          | 0.5%    |  |
| White                            | 23.2%   |  |
| Multiracial                      | 3.5%    |  |

Source: https://www.kidsdata.org

What will count, for the students and for California's economy, is gaining the skills that are in demand. You cannot run a high-tech lathe, manage logistics or design programs for space vehicles with ideology.



Aerospace Industry

# SIDEBAR: LONG BEACH MODEL

Long Beach remains what much of southern California once was ---a middle and working class town of over 480,000 based on such things as trade and manufacturing. The key to Long Beach's relative success --- measured by lower crime rates, a far smaller increase in homelessness than neighboring Los Angeles and a spate of new industrial expansions --- lies in its embrace of its working and middle class identity.<sup>240</sup>

"We want to attract, retain and expand good jobs in every sector. Long Beach has historically been a blue-collar town, with the Port and manufacturing jobs providing many solid middle-class job opportunities," suggests the current Mayor, Robert Garcia. "The reality is, most people are not going to be in management, whether it's here or anywhere else. Most people are going to be in the blue-collar sector, and we need to make sure those jobs provide a good wage and benefits so that families can afford to continue living in Long Beach. "

The port, responsible for over 50,000 jobs in the city, one out of every five, is one big part of the equation.<sup>241</sup> But perhaps the greatest opportunity may be the burgeoning space industry, which city officials see as a great opportunity to cash in on its historic legacy and existing skilled workforce. "Aerospace created this community, "notes Dr. Forouzon Golshani, dean of Cal State Long Beach's College of Engineering. "The footprint is everywhere. It's both what made what California was and what it could be." These blue collar professions are particularly critical to Latinos, now 45 percent of the population.<sup>242</sup> Close to half work in construction, trade and manufacturing, compared to barely 13 percent of the rest of the workforce. Manufacturing, energy and warehouse jobs all pay \$10,000 to \$30,000 more annually than hospitality and retail.

At a time when California's educational establishment is working to lower standards and shift from learning skills to acquiring progressive ideology, Long Beach's leaders understand that to keep a competitive edge, they need to supply employers with skilled workers. This is particularly true for the emergent space industry.

Long Beach's educational institutions --- from the grade schools to Golshani's California State University --- have all ramped up programs to train workers for industry. These programs extend well beyond training "rocket scientists" and design engineers but includes the technical skills that can be taught at the high school and junior college level as well. This is critical to Golshani's notion of building a "new eco-system" for future growth.

Yet Long Beach still faces an uphill climb, not because of City Hall but what is occurring in Sacramento. The upside of future industrial development could be great, if somehow sanity can be restored. The big question remains is whether California still has room for such a practical approach.

Joel Kotkin and Alicia Kurimska

Long Beach Shoreline



# SECTION FIVE: **A NEW VISION** FOR CALIFORNIA

Our state's leaders describe California as a beacon of social justice, particularly for historically disadvantaged minorities. Yet our examination of the state economic and demographic trajectory clearly does not support these contentions. Viewed from the perspective of race or class inequality, California is increasingly not a paragon, but rather a cautionary tale of over-regulation and excessive geographic and corporate concentration; an exemplar not of middle-class opportunity, but of resurgent feudalism.

*Rather than proclaim* progressive values, California government needs to focus on the impact of regulatory and tax policy on the daily lives of middle and workingclass people.

Our vision of California starts first and foremost with improving the lives of our middle and working-class people, and of preserving the state as a place where people will choose to raise families. The program we propose

would address these needs by reforming energy, tax, housing and business regulations so that a broader array of companies and better paying job opportunities are created not for the few, but for the broad population. What matters ultimately is not intentions, but results. Rather than proclaim progressive values, California government needs to focus on the impact of regulatory and tax policy on the daily lives of middle and working-class people.

Today, our state is socially, fiscally and economically unsustainable. As more people give up hope that their own lives will improve, particularly in the wake of coronavirus, they look increasingly to government for succor. This is true even among tech employees in Silicon Valley, many of whom have little chance to replicate the opportunities for wealth accumulation enjoyed by prior generations in the Bay Area.<sup>199</sup> As the middle-class has shrunk and politics have shifted to a redistributionism ideology, California has become painfully dependent on its ultra-rich class, which pays upwards of half the state's income taxes.<sup>200</sup>

Ultimately, California's neo-feudal model can only be sustained by massive transfers of funds from the very rich to the country's largest collection of poor people, many of whom are working.<sup>201</sup> Redistributionism could promise relief for some in the short run, but would slow economic opportunity. After all, this is a state that voted heavily for socialist Bernie Sanders at a time that Democrats elsewhere opted for more moderate candidates.<sup>202</sup>

The redistributionist model can also be seen in housing policies such as rent control and limits on the rights of owners to keep homes empty or even allow squatters; these are not measures likely to encourage housing investment, but can appeal to voters who feel beleaguered by high prices and lack of opportunity.<sup>203</sup> Construction of high-density housing by companies like Google and Facebook has been aptly described by The Guardian not as progressive, but as "a looming feudal nightmare."204 It is fantasy to believe there is any potential for improvement through such initiatives.

Some argue that California has developed a "fiscally responsible" form of capitalism, as evidenced by a series

of annual budget surpluses.<sup>205</sup> But it's questionable whether California has the financial wherewithal to sustain expanded subsidies for its large, and increasingly permanent, poor population. Even Jerry Brown has remarked that the "Johnny one note" tech economy could stumble, reducing the huge returns on capital gains that are so critical to generating state revenues. This could be imminent, given the recent poor performance of tech IPOs and the \$100 billion drop in the value of privately held unicorns.<sup>206</sup> The early results from the Covid 19 pandemic demonstrate the state's high level of fiscal indebtedness, with the state going from a \$20 billion surplus to an over \$50 billion deficit. The state's dependence on capital gains and income tax make it particularly vulnerable. 207

These decline could be catastrophic for many California communities. Even before the pandemic, over two-thirds of California cities do not have any funds set aside for retiree healthcare and other expenses. Twelve of the state's fifteen largest cities are in the red, and for many it is only getting worse. The current coronavirus-induced recession illustrates just how tenuous California's financial condition is: both private and public sector revenue has nosedived. The state overall suffers a trillion dollars in pension debt, notes former Democratic State Senator Joe Nation. US News places California, despite the tech boom, 42<sup>nd</sup> in fiscal health among the states.<sup>208</sup>

Much of this debt has benefited a select group of retirees that hold public-sector pensions, some 40,000 members of the "100,000 club" who will be living large off taxpayers, most of whom have far more meager funds, for decades to come.<sup>209</sup> Ultimately, these obligations can be met either though vastly higher

taxes or through sustained, broad based growth, which, among other things, would lower the demand for subsidies and other transfer payments.

### Time for People To Take Back the State

The public has had limited recourse to challenge unrealistic state mandates that are often developed not in the open political environment of the state legislature, but by unelected bureaucracies like the California Air Resources Board. With its impacts on housing affordability, trucking, and any GHG-generating activity, the bureaucracy increasingly determines how Californians live and support themselves.<sup>210</sup>

These policies --- exacerbated by unemployment and soaring budget deficits --- could incubate a potential popular rebellion by the state's beleaguered middle and working-class communities. Policies designed to force densification, notes PPIC, remain highly unpopular in many of the remaining stable, middle-class, urban neighborhoods.<sup>211</sup> As UCLA and London School of Economics Professor Michael Storper's recent study shows, forced densification is a "blunt instrument" that works as "a mechanism of displacement." Storper, along with Andrés Rodríguez-Pose (also of the London School of Economics) posits that blanket up-zoning, as densification advocates propose, would not bring substantial cost savings to the lower twothirds of the market (which includes much of the middle-class).<sup>212</sup>

Rather than an effort to create more housing that is affordable to both middle and lower-income households, recent attempts to force density in virtually every major metropolitan area really reflect, as former LA county supervisor Zev Yaroslavsky noted, real

#### DO YOU THINK THINGS IN CALIFORNIA ARE GENERALLY GOING IN THE RIGHT DIRECTION OR THE WRONG DIRECTION?

|               |                        | Right direction | Wrong direction | Don't know |
|---------------|------------------------|-----------------|-----------------|------------|
| All adults    |                        | 46%             | 48%             | 6%         |
| Likely voters |                        | 41              | 54              | 5          |
|               | Democrats              | 61              | 34              | 5          |
| Party         | Republicans            | 13              | 85              | 2          |
|               | Independents           | 39              | 54              | 6          |
|               | Central Valley         | 39              | 54              | 7          |
|               | Inland Empire          | 44              | 55              | 1          |
| Region        | Los Angeles            | 51              | 46              | 4          |
|               | Orange/San Diego       | 45              | 48              | 8          |
|               | San Francisco Bay Area | 47              | 46              | 7          |

#### Source: Californians & their Government, PPIC, September 2019

estate speculation by Wall Street interests who seek to monetize properties while "eviscerating decades of planning," not to mention local preference.<sup>213</sup>

Dissatisfaction with these and other state policies is becoming more widespread. In one 2016 survey, barely one in three Californians under 30 thought they would be better off than their parents.<sup>214</sup> More Californians feel the state is headed in the wrong direction than the right one, according to a recent PPIC poll; a feeling that reaches above 55% of residents in the inland areas.<sup>215</sup> Voters dislike the state legislature even more than they dislike President Trump.<sup>216</sup>

There is also growing unease about the economy, which began even before the coronavirus outbreak. The consumer confidence of Californians hit a three-year low in 2019, while some other states, such as Texas and Michigan, saw small upswings.<sup>217</sup> Even education, which traditionally has gained widespread support for new funding, has suffered setbacks. Both state and local attempts to raise more money have experienced difficulties, perhaps because a majority of Californians do not think the present system is working very well.<sup>218</sup>

These opinions have not yet impinged on California's political leaders, secure in our one-party state, even if their policies hurt the middle and working-classes.<sup>219</sup> But increasingly more Californians realize we need to change direction if we wish to restore upward mobility, particularly for minorities, immigrants and the younger generation.

To maintain a middle-class, California needs to focus on those populations being left behind, including our inner cities, and our exurban and rural communities. This requires a new political activism, particularly in the inland areas and southern California. As one recent study demonstrates, the San Francisco metropolitan area, with 12% of the state population, has dominated housing policy, while representatives from places like the Inland Empire, the Central Valley and Orange County have been notably ineffective in getting legislation passed.<sup>220</sup>

In the end, California's promise can only be restored by developing policies that empower, not suppress, the aspirations of the middle-class. "Happy the nation whose people have not forgotten to how to rebel," noted British historian R.H. Tawney. It is a lesson that has been replicated throughout history, and now needs to extend to California.<sup>221</sup>

Californians must counteract policies that have converted the state from an exemplar of opportunity and personal growth to a harbinger of a neo-feudalist society, dominated by a handful of wealthy people and a growing mass of serfs without hope of property ownership. Particularly in tough times, Californians can no longer afford those delusions of California's leaders. These continue to exact real costs on the lives and livelihoods of our people, as anyone who travels this huge and diverse state can see. The time to change course is now.



To maintain a middle-class, California needs to focus on those populations being left behind, including our inner cities, and our exurban and rural communities.

Diamond Valley Lake



### END NOTES

- calif-nation-state-leading-world-idUSN0920981920070110.
- er=accesspaylog.
- versation/sd-california-poverty-rate-20180913-htmlstory.html.
- <sup>4</sup> Lia Russell, "The Silicon Valley economy is here. And It's a Nightmare," The New Rehttps://www.wsj.com/articles/states-of-economic-comparison-11569624597.
- may-hate-california-but-states-ranked-second-best-for-workers/.
- ry/2020-03-12/la-fi-coronavirus-california-economy.
- <sup>7</sup> Bureau of Labor Statistics US Census.
- <sup>8</sup> Jonathan Lansner, "California has No. 1 wage gap between middle-income pay and wealthy-earn/.
- newyorkfed.org/medialibrary/media/research/staff\_reports/sr846.pdf.
- JTF.pdf.
- child-poverty-in-california/.

Bel Mont Pier, Long Beach, CA

**BEYOND FEUDALISM:** A POLICY TO RESTORE CALIFORNIA'S MIDDLE-CLASS 71

<sup>1</sup>Adam Tanner, "Schwarzenegger: Calif 'nation-state' leading world," Reuters, January 21, 2007, https://www.reuters.com/article/california-schwarzenegger/update-1-schwarzenegger-

<sup>2</sup> Daniel Duane, "I Wish We Could All Be Californian," The New York Times, November 20, 2016, https://www.nytimes.com/2016/11/20/opinion/sunday/i-wish-we-all-could-be-californian.html; Kathleen Ronayne, "Gov. Newsom points to California exceptionalism, challenges," AP News, January 8, 2019, https://apnews.com/6083cff250d546469dd6007ac20a1f05; Laura Tyson and Lenny Mendonca, "The Birthplace of America's New Progressive Era," Project Syndicate, February 18, 2019, https://www.project-syndicate.org/commentary/california-federalism-new-progressive-era-by-laura-tyson-and-lenny-mendonca-2019-02?barri-

<sup>3</sup> Abby Hamblin, "California ranks No. 1 in poverty once again. Take one guess why," San Diego Tribune, September 13, 2018, https://www.sandiegouniontribune.com/opinion/the-con-

public, January 16, 2020, https://newrepublic.com/article/156202/silicon-valley-economy-here-its-nightmare; "Personal Income: Percent Change at Annual Rate: 2019: Q2-2019:Q3," 2019, Bureau of Economic Analysis, https://www.bea.gov/system/files/spi1219.png;

<sup>5</sup> Jonathan Lansner, "CEOs may hate California, but state's ranked second-best for workers," The Orange County Register, October 18, 2019, https://www.ocregister.com/2019/10/08/ceos-

<sup>6</sup> Margot Roosevelt, "The coronavirus will slam the brakes on California's economic growth, study says," The Los Angeles Times, March 12, 2020, https://www.latimes.com/business/sto-

what wealthy earn," The Orange County Register, April 25, 2019, https://www.ocregister. com/2019/04/23/california-has-no-1-wage-gap-between-middle-income-pay-and-what-

<sup>9</sup> Kevin Smith, "Report: Visitors Pour Billions Into the Economy", Orange County Register, May 9, 2019; Todd Gabe, Jaison R. Abel, and Richard Florida, "Can Low-Wage Workers Find Better Jobs?" 2018 Federal Reserve Bank of NY Study, April 2018, Page 18, https://www.

<sup>10</sup> Sarah Bohn, Caroline Davidson, and Tess Thorman, "Poverty in California," Public Policy Institute of California, July 2019, https://www.ppic.org/wp-content/uploads/JTF\_Poverty-

<sup>11</sup> Sal Rodriguez, "Progressive California's disgraceful child poverty problem," Press-Telegram, July 2019, https://www.presstelegram.com/2018/07/23/progressive-californias-disgraceful-child-poverty-problem/; "Poverty in California," http://www.ppic.org/publication/
- <sup>12</sup> CPS Table Creator, <u>https://www.census.gov/cps/data/cpstablecreator.html</u> for official and NAS-based estimated, Consumer Expenditure Survey (CE)-based threshold and NAS income less medical out of pocket expenditure (see https://www.census.gov/cps/data/ povthresholds.html) and geographic price difference adjustment); Table A-5, https://www. census.gov/library/ publications/2017/demo/p60-261.html, accessed February 2018; Betsy Baum Block, Henry Gascon, Peter Manzo, and Adam D. Parker, "Struggling to Get By: The Real Cost Measure in California," United Way, 2015, https://www.unitedwaysca.org/images/ StrugglingToGetBy/Struggling\_to\_Get\_By.pdf; David Friedman and Jennifer Hernandez, "California Environmental Quality Act, Greenhouse Gas Regulation and Climate Change," New Geography, May 15, 2015, http://www.newgeography.com/content/004922-califor-
- nia-environmental-quality-act-greenhouse-gas-regulation-and-climate-change.
- <sup>13</sup> Mike Madrid, "Latinos and the American Dream," The Orange County Register, October 20, 2019, https://www.ocregister.com/2019/10/20/latinos-and-the-california-dream-mikemadrid/.
- <sup>14</sup> Michael Finch II, "California's poverty rate among highest in nation once again, new census figures show," The Sacramento Bee, September 10, 2019, https://www.sacbee.com/news/california/article234920662.html.
- <sup>15</sup> Daniel Duane, "The Tent Cities of San Francisco," The New York Times, December 17, 2016, https://www.nytimes.com/2016/12/17/opinion/sunday/the-tent-cities-of-san-francisco.html; Jennifer Medina, "California Today: State's Homeless Population Drives National Increase," The New York Times, December 21, 2017, https://www.nytimes.com/2017/12/21/us/california-today-states-homeless-population-drives-national-increase.html?partner=rss&em-<u>c=rss& r=0;</u> Jim McDermott, "Tent City, USA: Southern California's homelessness crisis," America: The Jesuit Review, September 18, 2017, https://www.americamagazine.org/politics-society/2017/09/18/tent-city-usa-southern-californias-homelessness-crisis; "The State of Homelessness in America," White House: The Council of Economic Advisors, September 2019, https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/uploads/2019/09/The-State-of-Homelessness-in-America.pdf; Megan Cassidy and Sarah Ravani, "San Francisco ranks No. 1 in US in property crime," San Francisco Chronicle, October 2, 2018, https://www.sfchronicle.com/ crime/article/The-Scanner-San-Francisco-ranks-No-1-in-13267113.php.
- <sup>16</sup> "The State of Homelessness in America," <u>https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/up-</u> loads/2019/09/The-State-of-Homelessness-in-America.pdf.
- <sup>17</sup> Leon F. Bouvier and Philip Martin, Population change and California's future (Washington, D.C.: Population Reference Bureau, 1985).
- <sup>18</sup> Michel-Guillaume Jean de Crèvecoeur, "What Is an American?' Letter III of Letters from an American Farmer," National Humanities Center, 1782, http://americainclass.org/sources/makingrevolution/independence/text6/crevecoeuramerican.pdf.
- <sup>19</sup> Joel Kotkin and Marshall Toplansky, "California Feudalism: The Squeeze on the Middle Class," New Geography, 2018, http://www.newgeography.com/files/Feudalism\_Web.pdf.
- <sup>20</sup> "California Economy," California Lutheran University Center for Economic Research & Forecasting, September 14, 2017, https://blogs.callutheran.edu/cerf/files/2017/09/Annual\_ Pop\_PerCapitaGDP\_Forecast1.pdf; Yun Li, "The five biggest stocks are dwarfing the rest of the stock market at an 'unprecendented' level," CNBC, January 13, 2020, https://www.cnbc. com/2020/01/13/five-biggest-stocks-dwarfing-the-market-at-unprecedented-level.html;

David Friedman and Jennifer Hernandez, "California, Greenhouse Gas Regulation, and Climate Change," Chapman University Center for Demographics & Policy, 2018, Figure 3.2 and 66-69, http://www.newgeography.com/files/California%20GHG%20Regulation%20 <u>Final.pdf.</u>

- <sup>21</sup> Emily Pickrell, "Chevron will move up to 800 jobs to Houston," Houston Chronicle, December 20, 2012, https://www.houstonchronicle.com/business/energy/article/Chevron-willmove-up-to-800-jobs-to-Houston-4136608.php.
- <sup>22</sup> Joe Vranich, "Why Companies Leave California", Spectrum Location Solutions, 2019, https://spectrumlocationsolutions.com/california/.
- <sup>23</sup> Anil Kumar and Alexander T. Abraham, "Texas Top-Ranked State for Firm Relocations," Federal Reserve Bank of Dallas, 2018, https://www.dallasfed.org/~/media/documents/research/swe/2018/swe1804b.pdf.
- <sup>24</sup> Vranich, "Why Companies Leave California", <u>https://spectrumlocationsolutions.com/cali-</u> fornia/; "Reshoring Initiative 2018 Data Report: A Record 1389 Companies Announce the Return of 145,000 Jobs," Reshoring Initiative, May 17, 2019, http://reshorenow.org/May-17-2019/; Kenneth Rapoza, "New Data Shows U.S. Companies Are Definitely Leaving China," Forbes, April 7, 2020, "https://www.forbes.com/sites/kenrapoza/2020/04/07/new-data-shows-us-companies-are-definitely-leaving-china/#6f88c7e840fe; "Trade war sends Kearney US Reshoring Index to record high, foreshadowing test of supply chain resilience during COVID-19 pandemic," Forbes, April 7, 2020, https://www.prnewswire.com/news-releases/trade-war-sends-kearney-us-reshoring-index-to-record-high-foreshadowing-test-ofsupply-chain-resilience-during-covid-19-pandemic-301036521.html.
- <sup>25</sup> Mark Nelson and Michael Shellenberger, "Electricity prices in California rose three times more in 2017 than they did in the rest of the United States," Environmental Progress, February 12, 2018, http://environmentalprogress.org/big-news/2018/2/12/electricity-prices-rose-three-times-more-in-california-than-in-rest-of-us-in-2017; "10 Year Job Growth: 2009-2019," CEO Magazine analysis, Data from EMSI 2019.4 release, https://app.powerbi. com/view?r=eyJrIjoiOTg4ODE4OGYtYmVmMS00ZTFhLTg1MjQtMzc4ODUwOD-Q2OTM4IiwidCI6ImY2OGI2ZDZjLWIyMjItNGQwYS1hZjc0LTVINGEwMGFkMzVkZCIsImMiOjN9.
- <sup>26</sup> Eduardo Porter, "Where the Good Jobs Are," The New York Times, May 2, 2019, <u>https://</u> www.nytimes.com/2019/05/02/business/economy/good-jobs-no-college-degrees.html.
- <sup>27</sup> Forouzan Golshani, "Reviving Aerospace Manufacturing in Southern California" in New Beginnings: Exploring the Industry Trends that will Guide Us Through 2014..., Technolink Association, Winter 2014, <u>http://www.technolinkassoc.org/pdf/Technolink\_Perspectives</u> Winter2014.pdf.
- <sup>28</sup> Jason M. Reynolds, "Franklin Lands Mitsubishi Motors Headquarters With 200 Jobs Moving Here Beginning in August," The Tennessee Star, June 26, 2019, https://tennesseestar. com/2019/06/26/franklin-lands-mitsubishi-motors-headquarters-with-200-jobs-movinghere-beginning-in-august/.
- <sup>29</sup> "State and Local Tax Burdens, 1977 2012," Tax Foundation, January 20, 2016, https://taxfoundation.org/state-and-local-tax-burdens-historic-data/; Tonya Moreno, "California State Taxes Are Among the Highest in the Nation," The Balance, April 10, 2020, https://www. thebalance.com/california-state-taxes-amongst-the-highest-in-the-nation-3193244.

- <sup>30</sup> Joseph Vranich, "Charles Schwab Moving San Francisco HQ to Texas," Spectrum Location Solutions, November 25, 2019, https://spectrumlocationsolutions.com/2019/11/25/anothercalifornia-business-loss-charles-schwab-moving-san-francisco-hq-to-texas/.
- <sup>31</sup> Alex Thomas, "A Tale of Two Socals: Poverty in Southern California," New Geography, January 16, 2018, http://www.newgeography.com/content/005854-a-tale-two-socals-poverty-southern-california; Joel Kotkin and Marshall Toplansky, "California's Low-Wage Jobs," New Geography, December 23, 2019, http://www.newgeography.com/content/006508-californias-low-wage-jobs-crisis.
- <sup>32</sup> Jennifer McNulty, "Nine in 10 Silicon Valley jobs pay less now than 20 years ago, new research reveals," UC Santa Cruz, October 8, 2018, https://news.ucsc.edu/2018/10/benner-tightrope.html.

<sup>33</sup> Kevin Starr, California: A History (New York: Modern Library, 2005), 244.

- <sup>34</sup> John Kenneth Galbraith, "An Adult's Guide to New York, Washington and other Exotic Places", New York Magazine, November 15, 1971.
- <sup>35</sup> "2019 Best & Worst States For Business," Chief Executive, 2019, <u>https://chiefexecutive.</u> net/2019-best-worst-for-states-business/.
- <sup>36</sup> Dean Stansel, Jose Torra, and Fred McMahon, "Economic Freedom of North America 2017," Fraser Institute, 2017, https://www.fraserinstitute.org/sites/default/files/economic-freedom-of-north-america-2017.pdf.
- <sup>37</sup> Jared Walczak, "2020 State Business Tax Climate Index," Tax Foundation, October 22, 2019, https://taxfoundation.org/publications/state-business-tax-climate-index/.
- <sup>38</sup> Edward Ring, "California's Legislators Lack Private Sector Experience," Fox & Hounds Daily, http://www.foxandhoundsdaily.com/2018/11/californias-legislators-lack-private-sector-experience/.
- <sup>39</sup> Jeff Collins, "This map shows the extent of the Southern Californian apartment boom. Will all the construction help lower your rent?" The Orange County Register, November 13, 2017, https://www.ocregister.com/2017/11/13/apartment-boom-construction-hits-26-year-highas-renter-numbers-soar/.
- <sup>40</sup> "Qualifying Income Based on Sales Price of Existing Single-Family Homes for Metropolitan Areas," National Association of Realtors, 4th quarter 2019, https://www.nar.realtor/ sites/default/files/documents/qualifying-income-for-metropolitan-areas-q4-2019-single-family-2020-02-12.pdf.
- <sup>41</sup> Laura Bliss, "California's Poorest Big City Faces a Different Kind of Housing Crisis," City Lab, September 30, 2019, https://www.citylab.com/equity/2019/09/affordable-housing-fresno-california-home-real-estate-rent/598840/.
- 42 "State of the Housing Market/Annual Housing Market Survey," California Board of Realtors, https://www.car.org/marketdata/surveys/ahs.
- <sup>43</sup> Andy Kiersz and Kathleen Elkins, "Heres how much millennials are earning annually across the US," Business Insider, December 6, 2015, https://www.businessinsider.com/millennial-median-wage-map-2015-12?r=US&IR=T.
- <sup>44</sup> Joel Kotkin and Wendell Cox, "Fading Promise: Millennial Prospects in the Golden State," Chapman University Center for Demographics & Policy, 2017, https://www.chapman.edu/

wilkinson/\_files/cdp-fading-inside.pdf; California Board of Realtors, "Shift: 2018 State of the Housing Market".

- <sup>45</sup> American Community Survey, 2018.
- <sup>46</sup> Matt Levin, "Nearly 40 percent of young adult Californians live with their parents. Here's everything to know about them," Cal Matters, August 25, 2019, https://calmatters.org/ housing/2019/08/young-adults-californians-living-with-parents-millennials-ddata/; Grant Suneson, "Do you still live with you parents? Odds are you're from the Northeast," USA Today, July 2, 2019, https://www.usatoday.com/story/money/2019/07/02/living-at-homestates-where-millenials-stay-with-parents/39627465/.
- <sup>47</sup> David Wagner and Aaron Mendelson, "Where do people get money to buy California homes these days? Often, from mom and dad," SCPR, July 31, 2018, https://www.scpr.org/ news/2018/07/31/85109/where-do-people-get-money-to-buy-california-homes/.
- <sup>48</sup> Gregg Logan and Kelly Mangold, "2018 Housing and Community Preference Survey," RCLCO, December 18, 2018, https://www.rclco.com/publication/2018-housing-and-community-preference-survey/; Arthur C. Nelson, "The New California Dream," Urban Land Institute, 2011, http://uli.org/wp-content/uploads/2012/06/ULI-Voices-Nelson-The-New-California-Dream.ashx\_1.pdf.
- <sup>49</sup> Lawrence Yun, et al., "2016 Profile of Home Buyers and Sellers," National Association of Realtors, 2016, https://www.nar.realtor/sites/default/files/reports/2016/2016-profile-of-homebuyers-and-sellers-10-31-2016.pdf; "Millennials and Their Homes: Still Seeking the American Dream," Demand Institute, 2015, http://demandinstitute.org/demandwp/wp-content/ uploads/2015/01/millennials-and-their-homes-final.pdf; Kris Hudson, "Generation Y Prefers Suburban Home Over City Condo," The Wall Street Journal, January 21, 2015, https:// www.wsj.com/articles/millennials-prefer-single-family-homes-in-the-suburbs-1421896797.
- <sup>50</sup> "Coronavirus in the U.S.: Latest Map and Case Count," The New York Times, April 28, 2020, https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2020/us/coronavirus-us-cases.html; "Tracking Coronavirus in California," The Los Angeles Times, April 27, 2020, https://www.latimes. com/projects/california-coronavirus-cases-tracking-outbreak/; Liz Carey, "Rural Areas at Less Risk of Coronavirus Currently," Daily Yonder, March 18, 2020, https://www.dailyyonder.com/rural-areas-at-less-risk-of-coronavirus-currently/2020/03/04/.
- <sup>51</sup> Kian Goh, "California's Fires Prove the American Dream Is Flammable," The Nation, December 23, 2019, https://www.thenation.com/article/archive/california-fires-urban-planning/; Megan Foker and Erika Foy, "Welcome to Pasadena - It's Not Horrible," Pasadena Now, February 14, 2020, https://www.pasadenanow.com/main/guest-opinion-megan-fokerand-erika-foy-welcome-to-pasadena-its-not-horrible/.
- <sup>52</sup> Habitat for Humanity LA.
- 53 https://www.jchs.harvard.edu/sites/default/files/Harvard\_JCHS\_Housing\_Americas\_Older\_Adults\_2018\_1.pdf:
- <sup>54</sup> Jonathan Lansner, "5 California metros top U.S. rankings for longer homeownership," The Orange County Register, October 23, 2019, https://www.ocregister.com/2019/10/23/nobodys-moving-california-metros-top-u-s-growth-in-length-of-homeownership/.

- <sup>55</sup> "Half of California voters have considered moving out of state," Berkeley News, September 27, 2019, https://news.berkeley.edu/story\_jump/new-poll-half-of-california-voters-have-considered-moving-out-of-state/.
- <sup>56</sup> Mark DiCamillo, "Leaving California: Half of State's Voters Have Been Considering This; Republicans and Conservatives Three Times as likely as Democrats and Liberals to be Giving Serious Consideration to Leaving the State," UC Berkeley Institute of Governmental Studies, 2019, https://escholarship.org/uc/item/96j2704t; Phillip Reese, "More people left California in 2017 than moved here. Who they are and where they went," The Sacramento Bee, November 5, 2018, https://www.sacbee.com/news/california/article220703605.html.
- <sup>57</sup> Derived from US Census Bureau estimates.
- <sup>58</sup> Wendell Cox, "California Population Lags Behind Projections," New Geography, August 24, 2017, http://www.newgeography.com/content/005723-california-population-lags-behind-projections.
- <sup>59</sup> Derived from American Community Survey 2014-2018.
- <sup>60</sup> David Allison, "Texas sees largest increase in number of immigrants in U.S. over 6 years," Houston Business Journal, October 18, 2017, https://www.bizjournals.com/houston/ news/2017/10/18/study-texas-sees-largest-increase-in-number-of.html.
- <sup>61</sup> William H. Frey, "US foreign-born gains are smallest in a decade, except in Trump states," Brookings, October 2, 2019, https://www.brookings.edu/blog/the-avenue/2019/10/01/us-foreign-born-gains-are-smallest-in-a-decade-except-in-trump-states/.
- <sup>62</sup> Derived from American Community Survey.
- <sup>63</sup> Lora Connolly, "California State Plan on Aging 2017-2021," California Department of Aging, https://www.aging.ca.gov/download.ashx?lE0rcNUV0zbUy1iwYmWKng%3d%3d.
- <sup>64</sup> Mila Jasper and Phillip Reese, "A silver wave? Califonria braces for elderly boom that could overburden state," The Sacramento Bee, June 14, 2019, https://www.sacbee.com/news/california/article231449458.html.
- <sup>65</sup> Andrew Sheeler, "They're young, they have a college degree, they're coming to California. Who are they?" The Sacramento Bee, July 11, 2019, https://www.sacbee.com/news/california/article232547877.html.
- <sup>66</sup> California Employment Development Department, "Employment Projections," 2020, https://www.labormarketinfo.edd.ca.gov/data/employment-projections.html; Sarah Chamberlain, "Addressing the Skilled Labor Shortage in America," Forbes, August 21, 2019, https://www.forbes.com/sites/sarahchamberlain/2019/08/21/addressing-the-skilled-labor-shortage-in-america/#47f08594181d.
- <sup>67</sup> Jacob Jackson and Hans Johnson, "California's Future: Higher Education," Public Policy Institute of California, January 2020, https://www.ppic.org/wp-content/uploads/californias-future-higher-education-january-2019.pdf.
- <sup>68</sup> "Seventy-Percent of Contractors Have a Hard Time Finding Qualified Craft Workers to Hire Amid Growing Construction Demand, National Survey Finds," Associated General Contractors of America, August 29, 2017, https://www.agc.org/news/2017/08/29/seventypercent-contractors-have-hard-time-finding-qualified-craft-workers-hire-am-0.
- <sup>69</sup> "College/Career Measures Reports & Data," California Department of Educa-

tion, 2019, https://www6.cde.ca.gov/californiamodel/ccireport?&year=2018&cdcode=0000000&scode=&reporttype=schools

- <sup>70</sup> "Labor Market Information for the State of California (Statewide Summary)," Employment Development Department, https://www.labormarketinfo.edd.ca.gov/geography/california-statewide.html.
- <sup>71</sup> Hans Johnson, Marisol Cuellar Mejia, and Sarah Bohn, "Will California Run Out of College Graduates?" Public Policy Institute, October 12, 2015, https://www.ppic.org/publication/ will-california-run-out-of-college-graduates/.
- <sup>72</sup> "National Assessment for Educational Progress (NAEP)," National Center for Educational Statistics, 2020, https://www.nationsreportcard.gov/ndecore/xplore/NDE.
- <sup>73</sup> "Education Spending Per Student Per State," Governing, June 1, 2018, <u>https://www.govern-</u> ing.com/gov-data/education-data/state-education-spending-per-pupil-data.html.
- <sup>74</sup> "College/Career," California School Dashboard, 2018, https://www.caschooldashboard.org/ reports/ca/2018/academic-performance#college-career; "California Overview," The Nation's Report Card, 2019, https://www.nationsreportcard.gov/profiles/stateprofile/overview/CA?cti=PgTab\_OT&chort=2&sub=MAT&sj=CA&fs=Grade&st=MN&year=2017R3&sg=Gender%3A+Male+vs.+Female&sgv=Difference&ts=Single+Year&tss=2015R3-2017R3&sfj=NP.
- <sup>75</sup> Joel Kotkin and Doug Harvard, "Public Schools Should Be Places of Learning, Not Propaganda," New Geography, August 25, 2019, http://www.newgeography.com/content/006396public-schools-should-be-places-learning-not-propaganda; Jessica Calefati, "California's poor students rank next to last on national test," Cal Matters, April 13, 2018, https://calmatters.org/education/2018/04/californias-poor-students-rank-next-to-last-on-national-test/; Jessica Calefati, "Why is San Francisco the state's worst county for black student achievement?" Cal Matters, October 25, 2017, https://calmatters.org/education/2017/10/san-francisco-states-worst-county-black-student-achievement/.
- <sup>76</sup> "Educational Rankings: Measuring how well states are educating their students," US News and World Report," 2019, https://www.usnews.com/news/best-states/rankings/education.
- 77 Larry Gordon, "Cal State starts new era, ending no-credit remedial classes," EdSource, November 8, 2018, https://edsource.org/2018/cal-state-starts-new-era-ending-no-credit-remedial-classes/604470.
- <sup>78</sup> Evidenced Based Practices to Support College and Career Readiness in High School Early Warning Indicators, American Institutes for Research, 2017, https://ccrscenter.org/sites/default/files/EvidenceBasedPractices EarlyWarningIndicators.pdf.
- <sup>79</sup> Dan Walters, "New bill reignites California's 'reading wars'," Cal Matters, June 30, 2019, https://calmatters.org/commentary/new-bill-reignites-californias-reading-wars/; Edward Ring, "New legislation will mandate Cal State students take Ethnic Studies class," California Policy Center, July 10, 2019, https://californiapolicycenter.org/new-legislation-will-mandate-cal-state-students-take-ethnic-studies-class/.
- <sup>80</sup> "SB-149 Pupil Discipline: suspensions: willful defiance," California Legislative Information, 2019-2020, https://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/billNavClient.xhtml?bill\_ id=201920200SB419; Rod Dreher, "Disrupting Schools For Racial Justice," The American Conservative, December 28, 2019, https://www.theamericanconservative.com/dreher/disrupting-california-schools-racial-justice/.

- <sup>81</sup> Robert Bryce, "How California Promotes Energy Poverty," Manhattan Institute, August 3, 2015, https://www.manhattan-institute.org/html/how-california-promotes-energy-poverty-6168.html; Michael Shellenberger, "Electricity prices in California rose three times more in 2017 than they did in the rest of the United States," Environmental Progress, February 12, 2018, http://environmentalprogress.org/big-news/2018/2/12/electricity-prices-rosethree-times-more-in-california-than-in-rest-of-us-in-2017.
- <sup>82</sup> David Friedman and Jennifer Hernandez, "California, Greenhouse Gas Regulation, and Climate Change," New Geography, June 25, 2018, http://www.newgeography.com/content/006014-california-greenhouse-gas-regulation-and-climate-change.
- <sup>83</sup> Mark P. Mills, "Will 'Video-Shaming' Follow Our Summer of 'Flight-Shaming'?" National Review, September 20, 2019, https://www.nationalreview.com/2019/09/climate-change-activism-flight-shaming-growing-internet-usage/.
- <sup>84</sup> "The litany and the heretic," The Economist, January 31, 2002, <u>https://www.economist.com/</u> science-and-technology/2002/01/31/the-litany-and-the-heretic.
- <sup>85</sup> Larry Hamlin, "L.A. Time's sea level rise anti-science climate alarmist propaganda campaign," Watts Up With That?, July 9, 2019, https://wattsupwiththat.com/2019/07/09/l-atimes-sea-level-rise-anti-science-climate-alarmist-propaganda-campaign/; J. Frank Bullitt, "Will the Global Warming Hysterics Never Tire of Being Wrong?" Issues & Insights, July 29, 2019, https://issuesinsights.com/2019/07/29/will-the-global-warming-hysterics-never-tireof-being-wrong/.
- <sup>86</sup> Michael Aushenker, "Economists Forecast Solid But Softening 2020 at VICA Conference," San Fernando Valley Business Journal, October 25, 2019, http://www.sfvbj.com/news/2019/ oct/25/economist-describe-solid-softening-2020-vica-confe/; Karen D. Tapia-Ahumada, et al., "Deep Carbonization of the U.S. Electricity Sector: Is There a Role for Nuclear Power?" MIT Joint Program on the Science and Policy of Global Change, September 2019, https:// globalchange.mit.edu/sites/default/files/MITJPSPGC\_Rpt338.pdf.
- <sup>87</sup> Diegi Santos Pereira, Antonio Cardoso Marques and Jose Alberto Fuinhas, "Are renewables affecting income distribution and increasing the risk of household poverty?", Energy Vol. 170 (2019), pages 791-803, https://ideas.repec.org/a/eee/energy/v170y2019icp791-803.html.
- <sup>88</sup> Jeff Daniels, "California regulators approve plan to mandate solar panels on new home construction," CNBC, May 9, 2018, https://www.cnbc.com/2018/05/09/california-approvesplan-to-mandate-solar-panels-on-new-homes.html.
- <sup>89</sup> Michael Shellenberger, "California's Solar Roof Law Will Raise Housing And Energy Prices But Do Little To Reduce Emissions," Forbes, May 10, 2018, https://www.forbes.com/sites/ michaelshellenberger/2018/05/10/californias-solar-roof-law-will-increase-housing-energyprices-and-do-little-to-reduce-emissions/#3475348b3199.
- <sup>90</sup> Ronald Stein, "The 5th Largest Economy in the World Delegates Its Environmental Stewardship to Others," Eurasia Review, September 24, 2019, https://www.eurasiareview. com/24092019-the-5th-largest-economy-in-the-world-delegates-its-environmental-stewardship-to-others-oped/; (2017 data) Saudi oil imports make up 4.7% of total US oil use, and 15.7% of total California oil use. The US dependence on Persian Gulf oil is 17% of US imports, and 8.5% of all US oil. California's dependence on the Persian Gulf oil is 44% of California imports, and 25% of California refined oil. So California's 25% dependence on Persian Gulf oil is triple that of the US dependence at 8.5%. Source: eia.gov; The state's

blueprint for dramatically reducing natural gas and gasoline use and the state's entire oil and gas sector by 2050 is detailed in Mahone et al., Deep Decarbonization in a High Renewables Future, CEC-500-2018-012, June 2018, https://www.ethree.com/wp-content/ uploads/2018/06/Deep\_Decarbonization\_in\_a\_High\_Renewables\_Future\_CEC-500-2018-<u>012-1.pdf</u>. The state's policy of electrification in place of natural gas use in buildings has been more recently discussed in a follow up study for the California Energy Commission, Aas et al. & U.C. Irvine, Natural Gas Distribution in California's Low-Carbon Future (Final Draft), CEC-500-2019-055-D, October 2019, https://ww2.energy.ca.gov/2019publications/ CEC-500-2019-055/CEC-500-2019-055-D.pdf.

- <sup>91</sup> "366,000 Jobs, \$152 billion for California's economy thanks to oil and gas," Aera Energy, September 18, 2019, https://www.aeraenergy.com/366000-jobs-152-billion-for-californiaseconomy-thanks-to-oil-and-gas/.
- 92 Bakersfield focus group, December 12, 2019; Robert Price, "Can you imagine Bakersfield without oil?" Bakersfield News, September 26, 2019, https://www.bakersfield.com/columnists/robert-price/robert-price-can-you-imagine-bakersfield-without-oil-epa-does/article\_dddd0ec2-dee0-11e9-ade9-737eeb5b5c14.html.
- <sup>93</sup> Robert D. Atkinson, Mark Muro, and Jacob Whiton, "The case for growth centers: How to spread tech innovation across America," Brookings, December 9, 2016, https://www.brookings.edu/research/growth-centers-how-to-spread-tech-innovation-across-america/.
- <sup>94</sup> Dan Walters, "California may see a tax hike battle in 2020," The Orange County Register, September 27, 2019, https://www.ocregister.com/2019/09/27/california-may-see-a-tax-hikebattle-royal-in-2020/; "10 Year Job Growth: 2009-2019," CEO Magazine Analysis, Data From EMSI 2019.4 Release, https://app.powerbi.com/view?r=eyJrIjoiOTg4ODE4OGYtYm-VmMS00ZTFhLTg1MjQtMzc4ODUwODQ2OTM4IiwidCI6ImY2OGI2ZDZjLWIyMjIt-NGQwYS1hZjc0LTVlNGEwMGFkMzVkZCIsImMiOjN9; Steve Brown, "Tech firms are moving to fill DFW office space," The Dallas Morning News, October 17, 2019, https://www. dallasnews.com/business/real-estate/2019/10/17/tech-firms-are-moving-to-fill-d-fw-officespace/; Jensen Werley, "Salesforce plans to brand Denver tower, double Colorado workforce," Yahoo! News, December 12, 2019, https://www.yahoo.com/news/m/662c519e-54ee-3a40b6f5-a08dbcf2a978/salesforce-plans-to-brand.html?fr=yset\_ff\_syc\_oracle&type=orcl\_hpset; Emily Richardson, "California Businesses are heading to Arizona," AZ Big Media, July 30, 2019, https://azbigmedia.com/business/economy/california-businesses-are-heading-to-arizona/.
- 95 "Caifornia May See a Tax Hike Battle in 2020," https://www.ocregister.com/2019/09/27/california-may-see-a-tax-hike-battle-royal-in-2020/; "10 Year Job Growth 2009-2019," https:// app.powerbi.com/view?r=eyJrIjoiOTg4ODE4OGYtYmVmMS00ZTFhLTg1MjQtMzc4ODUwODQ2OTM4IiwidCI6ImY2OGI2ZDZjLWIyMjItNGQwYS1hZjc0LTVlNGEwMGFkMz-VkZCIsImMiOjN9; Dr. Andrew Chamberlain, "Beyond Silicon Valley: Tech Jobs Spreading Out of Tech Hubs," Glassdoor, July 26, 2017, https://www.glassdoor.com/research/beyondsilicon-valley-tech-jobs-spreading-out-of-tech-hubs/.
- <sup>96</sup> Don Resinger, "Where Apples Has Quietly Built Its Biggest Campus," Fortune, September 2, 2016, https://fortune.com/2016/09/01/apple-austin-campus/.
- <sup>97</sup> Olivier Garrett, "Is Silicon Valley Losing Its Luster?" Forbes, October 15, 2018, https:// www.forbes.com/sites/oliviergarret/2018/10/15/tech-giants-are-quietly-leaving-silicon-valley/#78fe66d08206.

- <sup>98</sup> "Tech on the Move", Comptia, June 13, 2019, https://www.comptia.org/content/tech-on-themove.
- <sup>99</sup> "California bill targets companies with highly paid executives," The Los Angeles Times, January 16, 2020, https://www.latimes.com/world-nation/story/2020-01-16/california-targets-companies-with-highly-paid-execs; Steven Greenhult, "California's War on Workers," The American Spectator, December 19, 2019, https://spectator.org/californias-war-on-workers/; "California's War on Gigs," The Wall Street Journal, August 29, 2019, https://www.wsj. com/articles/californias-war-on-gigs-11567121779.
- <sup>100</sup> "Google brings more than 350 jobs to northwest Mississippi in 2020," WREG News Channel, December 19, 2019, https://wreg.com/2019/12/19/google-brings-more-than-350jobs-to-northwest-mississippi-in-2020/; Jacob Steimer, "Google says its first U.S. operations center will be in North Mississippi," Memphis Business Journal, December 19, 2019, https://www.bizjournals.com/memphis/news/2019/12/19/google-says-its-first-u-s-operations-center-will.html.
- <sup>101</sup> "California Housing Market Experiencing Shift as Home Sales Continue Descent in September, C.A.R. reports," California Association of Realtors, October 22, 2018, https://www.prnewswire.com/news-releases/california-housing-market-experiencing-shift-as-home-sales-continue-descent-in-september-car-reports-300735415.html.
- <sup>102</sup> U.S. Census, Bureau of Labor Statistics, 2008-2018 Average Level of Employment in NAICS 541, Business and Professional Services, by state.
- <sup>103</sup> "2020 Otis Report on the Creative Economy," Otis College of Art and Design, 2020, <u>https://</u> www.otis.edu/creative-economy/2020.
- <sup>104</sup> Dominic Patten, "Hollywood Gets Soaked As L.A. On-Location Feature & TV Filming Falls Double Digits In Early 2019," Deadline, April 17, 2019, https://deadline.com/2019/04/ hollywood-production-down-los-angeles-tax-credits-filmla-q1-2019-1202597550/.
- <sup>105</sup> Tunku Varadarajan, "New Kings of the World' Review: Hollywood, the Sequel," The Wall Street Journal, February 12, 2020, https://www.wsj.com/articles/new-kings-of-the-worldreview-hollywood-the-sequel-11581552085.
- <sup>106</sup> Jason Joven, "K-Pop 2.0: How BTS Becomes America's Hottest Boy Band," Medium, December 3, 2017, https://blog.chartmetric.io/k-pop-2-0-how-bts-becomes-americas-hottestboy-band-c548671d1a67; Tamar Herman, "Why K-Pop Is Finally Breaking Into the U.S. Mainstream," Billboard, February 28, 2019, https://www.billboard.com/articles/columns/ k-town/8500363/k-pop-closer-than-ever-american-pop-mainstream; Shailesh Menon, "International collections increasing for Indian movies, from US to China," The Economic Times, July 28, 2017, https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/industry/media/entertainment/international-collections-increasing-for-indian-movies-from-us-to-china/articleshow/59814108.cms; Parth Vohra, "Indian movies attract millions around the world — and that number looks set to grow," CNBC, August 2, 2018, https://www.cnbc.com/2018/08/03/ indian-films-attract-millions-globally-and-it-appears-to-be-growing.html.
- <sup>107</sup> Jeff Daniels, "California bill would give tax incentives to film, TV productions that leave states banning abortion," CNBC, May 21, 2019, https://www.cnbc.com/2019/05/21/calif-proposes-film-incentives-targeting-strict-abortion-ban-states.html.
- <sup>108</sup> Makeda Easter, "How AB5 has instilled fear and confusion in California's arts community," Los Angeles Times, January 29, 2020, https://www.latimes.com/entertainment-arts/sto-

- ry/2020-01-29/ab5-independent-contractor-california-2020-arts; Jason Boog, "California Creatives Rally to Repeal AB5 Legislation," Publisher's Weekly, January 29, 2020, https:// www.publishersweekly.com/pw/by-topic/industry-news/publisher-news/article/82290-california-creatives-rally-to-repeal-ab5-legislation.html.
- <sup>109</sup> Jack Lee, "AB5: A problem in translation," Monterey Herald, February 4, 2020, <u>https://</u> www.montereyherald.com/2020/02/01/ab5-a-problem-in-translation/.
- <sup>110</sup> Carolyn Said, "How AB5 affects gig rivals: One gets more business, one exits California," San Francisco Chronicle, January 14, 2020, https://www.sfchronicle.com/business/article/ How-AB5-affects-gig-rivals-One-gets-more-14970031.php.
- <sup>111</sup> Nellie Andreeva, "One Month Into Hollywood Shutdown, TV Producers Brace For Term-Deal Suspensions & Terminations," Deadline, April 10, 2020, https://deadline. com/2020/04/tv-industry-coronavirus-shutdown-writers-guild-strike-deals-1202905489/.
- <sup>112</sup> Brenden Rawson, "California's new gig worker law is disrupting the music industry and threatening all performing arts," Cal Matters, January 9, 2020, https://calmatters.org/ commentary/gig-economy-3/; Ashley Cullins, "Hollywood Faces "Devastating" Costs From California Bill Targeting Gig Economy," Hollywood Reporter, June 19, 2019, https:// www.hollywoodreporter.com/news/hollywood-faces-devastating-costs-state-bill-targeting-uber-1219575.
- <sup>113</sup> Dalya Alberge, "Synthesisers are killing film and TV music, say British composers," The Guardian, December 15, 2013, https://amp.theguardian.com/music/2013/dec/15/electronicmusic-television.
- <sup>114</sup> "Trade Statistics," California Chamber of Commerce, <u>https://advocacy.calchamber.com/</u> international/trade/trade-statistics/.
- <sup>115</sup> Patrick Burnson, "Top 30 U.S. Ports 2019: Trade tensions determine where cargo goes next," Logistics Management, May 10, 2019, https://www.logisticsmgmt.com/article/top\_30\_u.s. ports trade tensions determine where cargo goes next.
- <sup>116</sup> Patrick Burnson, "West Coast port living large now, but can it last?" Logistics Management, January 15, 2019, https://www.logisticsmgmt.com/article/west\_coast\_port\_living\_large\_ now but can it last.
- <sup>117</sup> Samantha Masunaga, "Southern California's aerospace industry, long in decline, begins to stir," Los Angeles Times, July 22, 2016, https://www.latimes.com/business/la-fi-socal-aerospace-20160723-snap-story.html.
- <sup>118</sup> Christine Cooper, Shannon Sedgewick, and Wesley DeWitt, "The Changing Face of Aerospace in Southern California," Los Angeles County Economic Development Corporation, 2016, https://www.sandiegobusiness.org/sites/default/files/Aerospace FINAL%20Report. pdf.
- <sup>119</sup> Samantha Masunaga, "Why does SpaceX stay in the costly Los Angeles area? It's where the talent is," Los Angeles Times, October 17, 2018, https://www.latimes.com/business/la-fispacex-los-angeles-20181017-story.html.
- <sup>120</sup> "Space: Investing in the Final Frontier," Morgan Stanley, July 2, 2019, https://www.morganstanley.com/ideas/investing-in-space; Brian Higginbotham, "The Space Economy: An Industry Takes Off," U.S. Chamber of Commerce, October 11, 2018, https://www.uschamber. com/series/above-the-fold/the-space-economy-industry-takes; Jeff Foust, "A trillion-dollar

space industry will require new markets," Space News, July 5, 2018, https://spacenews. com/a-trillion-dollar-space-industry-will-require-new-markets/.

- <sup>121</sup> "California Aerospace Industry Economic Impact Study," A.T. Kearney, 2014, https:// www.cerritos.edu/uploads/cerritostrainsu/FINAL-REPORT-California-Aerospace-Industry-An-Economic-Impact-Study.pdf.
- <sup>122</sup> Robert D. Atkinson, Mark Muro, and Jacob Whiton, "The case for growth centers: How to spread tech innovation across America," Brookings, December 9, 2019, https://www.brookings.edu/research/growth-centers-how-to-spread-tech-innovation-across-america/.
- <sup>123</sup> Dominic Gates, "Boeing saved \$227M from state tax incentives last year while it cut 6,000 jobs," The Seattle Times, September 26, 2018, https://www.seattletimes.com/business/ boeing-aerospace/last-year-boeing-saved-227m-from-state-tax-incentives-while-it-cut-6000-jobs/; Mitch Galloway, "West Michigan's 'sleeping giant': Region's aerospace supply chain braces for growth amid strong global demand," MiBiz, April 15, 2018, https://mibiz. com/item/25731-west-michigan%E2%80%99s-%E2%80%98sleeping-giant%E2%80%99region%E2%80%99s-aerospace-supply-chain-braces-for-growth-amid-strong-global-demand; Angela Shah, "Austin Chamber, UT Target Space Startups as the Next Frontier," Xconomy, February 17, 2015, https://xconomy.com/texas/2015/02/17/austin-chamber-uttarget-space-startups-as-the-next-frontier/; "2017 Texas Aerospace, Aviation and Defense," Go Big in Texas, 2017, https://businessintexas.com/sites/default/files/07/14/17/aerospace report.pdf.
- <sup>124</sup> "The Changing Face of Aerospace in Southern California," <u>https://www.sandiegobusiness.</u> org/sites/default/files/Aerospace\_FINAL%20Report.pdf.
- <sup>125</sup> "California Aerospace Industry," <u>https://laedc.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/03/FI-</u> NAL-REPORT-California-Aerospace-Industry-An-Economic-Impact-Study.pdf; Michael Sheetz, "Elon Musk blames SpaceX layoffs on 'absolutely insane' Mars rocket and satellite internet projects," CNBC, January 31, 2019, https://www.cnbc.com/2019/01/31/elon-muskspacex-layoffs-due-to-starship-and-starlink-projects.html.
- <sup>126</sup> Steve Denning, "The One Viable Solution To Climate Change," Forbes, July 12, 2019, https://www.forbes.com/sites/stevedenning/2019/07/12/the-one-viable-solution-to-climate-change/#25b62c16b880.
- <sup>127</sup> The Shared Socioeconomic Pathways and their energy, land use, and greenhouse gas emissions implications: An overview, Global Environmental Change, Volume 42, Pages 153-168, 2017, ISSN 0959-3780, DOI:110.1016/j.gloenvcha.2016.05.009.

128 Ibid.

<sup>129</sup> See Clean Air Task Force, Comments On SB 100 Joint Agency Report - Charting a Path to a 100% Clean Energy Future, September 19, 2019, https://efiling.energy.ca.gov/GetDocument.aspx?tn=229800&DocumentContentId=61244; Steve Brick,

Charting Pathways to Deep Decarbonization: Challenges for Analysts, Policymakers, Advocates and the Public," Presentation to the UCSD Deep Decarbonization Initiative, January 2018, https://deepdecarbon.ucsd.edu/ files/01312018\_brink\_presentation.pdf; Jesse D Jenkins and Samuel Thernstrom, "Deep decarbonization of the electric power sector insights from recent literature," Energy Innovation Reform Project, March 2017, https:// www.innovationreform.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/02/EIRP-Deep-Decarb-Lit-Review-Jenkins-Thernstrom-March-2017.pdf.

- <sup>130</sup> "California, Greenhouse Gas Regulation, and Climate Change," <u>http://www.newgeogra-</u> phy.com/files/California%20GHG%20Regulation%20Final.pdf; Larry Hamlin, "Despite renewables mandate more than 80% of California energy needs met using fossil fuels," Watts Up With That?, May 26, 2019, https://wattsupwiththat.com/2019/05/26/despiterenewables-mandate-more-than-80-of-california-energy-needs-met-using-fossil-fuels/; In 2018, an influential state consulting group, E3, completed a report for the California Energy Commission detailing a "high electrification scenario" for reducing state emissions by 80 percent below 1990 levels in 2050. The scenario requires all but residual elimination of natural gas and gasoline use, virtually 100 percent building and light duty vehicle electrification, and the almost compete cessation of oil and gas development and refining in the state by 2050. Mahone et al., Deep Decarbonization in a High Renewables Future, CEC-500-2018-012, June 2018, https://www.ethree.com/wp-content/uploads/2018/06/ Deep\_Decarbonization\_in\_a\_High\_Renewables\_Future\_CEC-500-2018-012-1.pdf. The high electrification scenario has been integrated in state energy planning and contemplates a 60 percent increase in elec5rical energy use by 2050 almost exclusively using wind and solar power. In 2019, The Nature Conservancy commissioned E3 to study different wind and solar power siting options to minimize potential land impacts. The study indicates that California would likely be required to install 2,000 square miles of new wind, solar and bulk transmission facilities, including in other states, to meet 2050 demand without unacceptable environmental consequences. Wu et al., Power of Place Land Conservation and Clean Energy Pathways for California, The Nature Conservancy, June 2019, https:// www.scienceforconservation.org/assets/downloads/Technical\_Report\_Power\_of\_Place.pdf
- <sup>131</sup> "California's Gov. Brown Again Blames Fires On Global Warming He Couldn't Be More Wrong," Investor's Business Daily, November 12, 2018, https://www.investors.com/ polit;ics/editorials/californias-gov-brown-global-warming-blame/; Kim Carlton, "Rains Expose a New Water Problem in California: Storage," The Wall Street Journal, March 6, 2017, https://www.wsj.com/articles/rains-expose-a-new-water-problem-in-california-storage-1488835216; Mike Carlowicz, "California Reservoirs Rise from Drought to Deluge," Earth Observatory, April 21, 2017, https://earthobservatory.nasa.gov/images/90062/california-reservoirs-rise-from-drought-to-deluge.
- <sup>132</sup> Steven Greenhut, "Newsom picks fish over farms, but still gets brickbats," The Orange County Register, November 29, 2019, https://www.ocregister.com/2019/11/29/newsompicks-fish-over-farms-but-still-gets-brickbats/; Dale Yurong, "New groundwater law will have significant impact on Valley farmers starting in 2020," ABC 30, October 18, 2019, https://abc30.com/business/2020-groundwater-rules-will-have-significant-impact-on-farmers/5626937/.
- 133 "Governor Newsom Releases Status Report on Catastrophic Wildfires, Climate Change and our Energy Future," Office of Governor Gavin Newsom, June 21, 2019, https://www.gov. ca.gov/2019/06/21/governor-newsom-releases-status-report-on-catastrophic-wildfires-climate-change-and-our-energy-future/; Sarah Yang, "Wildfires emit more greenhouse gases than assumed in state climate targets," Berkeley Research, April 15, 2015, https://vcresearch.berkeley.edu/news/wildfires-emit-more-greenhouse-gases-assumed-state-climatetargets; Michael J. Coren, "California's massive power outages show climate change is coming for everyone, even the rich," Yahoo! Finance, October 12, 2019, https://finance.yahoo. com/m/e481dca3-0cb8-3889-b045-4c91ad1e5d90/california%e2%80%99s-massive-power. html; Scott L. Stephens, et al., The Effects of Forest Fuel-Reduction Treatments in the

United States Vol. 62, no.6 (June 2012): 549-560, https://academic.oup.com/bioscience/ article/62/6/549/249143; Mike Moritz, "Wildfires are inevitable – increasing home losses, fatalities and costs are not," The Conversation, November 11, 2018, https://theconversation. com/wildfires-are-inevitable-increasing-home-losses-fatalities-and-costs-are-not-101295; Matthias Gafni, "Gov. Brown vetoed 2016 bill aimed at power line, wildfire safety," Lake County Record-Bee, August 23, 2018, https://www.record-bee.com/2017/10/13/gov-brownvetoed-2016-bill-aimed-at-power-line-wildfire-safety/; Bettina Boxall, "The threat of deadly wildfires was no secret to residents of Paradise, Calif.," Los Angeles Times, September 11, 2019, https://www.latimes.com/projects/wildfire-california-fuel-breaks-newsom-paradise/; Emily Leayman, "California regulations force taxpayers to support ineffective solar plant," Americans For Tax Reform, April 6, 2016, https://www.atr.org/california-regulations-force-taxpayers-support-ineffective-solar-plant; "Improving California's Forest and Watershed Management," Legislative Analyst's Office, April 4, 2018, https://lao.ca.gov/Publications/Report/3798; https://www.wsj.com/articles/fires-and-blackouts-made-in-sacramento-11572044500; See D. Friedman & J. Hernandez et al., "California, Greenhouse Gas Regulation, and Climate Change," Chapman University Center for Demographics & Policy, 2018, http://www.newgeography.com/files/California%20GHG%20Regulation%20Final.pdf, Table 2.3, Figure 2.3, pages 32-35.

- <sup>134</sup> Erin Ailworth, "Winter Is Wildfire Prep Season in California," The Wall Street Journal, February 18, 2020, https://www.wsj.com/articles/winter-is-wildfire-prep-season-in-california-11582021800.
- <sup>135</sup> "California, Greenhouse Gas Regulation, and Climate Change," http://www.newgeography. com/content/006014-california-greenhouse-gas-regulation-and-climate-change.
- <sup>136</sup> Stanley Reed, "Germany's shift to green power stalls, despite huge investments," The New York Times, October 7, 2017, https://www.nytimes.com/2017/10/07/business/energy-environment/german-renewable-energy.html; Jessica Dillinger, "Cost Of Electricity By Country," World Atlas, September 28, 2018, https://www.worldatlas.com/articles/electricity-rates-around-the-world.html; "Can Australia bring its sky-high energy prices down to earth?" Power Technology, October 1, 2018, https://www.power-technology.com/features/ australia-energy-prices/.
- <sup>137</sup> "California, Greenhouse Gas Regulation, and Climate Change," http://www.newgeography. com/files/California%20GHG%20Regulation%20Final.pdf; Richard Partington, "Britain now G7's biggest net importer of CO2 emissions per capita, says ONS," The Guardian, October 21, 2019, https://www.theguardian.com/uk-news/2019/oct/21/britain-is-g7s-biggest-net-importer-of-co2-emissions-per-capita-says-ons; In The Housing Crisis Act of 2019, the California legislature added Section 65589.5. (a) (1)(I) to the state Government Code which expressly found that "An additional consequence of the state's cumulative housing shortage is a significant increase in greenhouse gas emissions caused by the displacement and redirection of populations to states with greater housing opportunities, particularly working- and middle-class households. California's cumulative housing shortfall therefore has not only national but international environmental consequences." Stats. 2019, ch. 654 (S.B. 330).

<sup>138</sup> "California, Greenhouse Gas Regulation, and Climate Change," http://www.newgeography. com/files/California%20GHG%20Regulation%20Final.pdf.

- <sup>139</sup> Jed Kolko, "The Jobs Priced Out of Expensive Metros," Hiring Lab, May 17, 2018, <u>https://</u> www.hiringlab.org/2018/05/17/jobs-priced-expensive-metros/.
- <sup>140</sup> Michael Shellenberger, "Number One in Poverty, California Isn't Our Most Progressive State - It's Our Most Racist One," Forbes, May 31, 2018, https://www.forbes.com/sites/michaelshellenberger/2018/05/31/number-one-in-poverty-california-isnt-our-most-progressive-state-its-our-most-racist-one/#6198645cd9c3.
- <sup>141</sup> Nichola Groom, "Restaurant group sues California city over ban on new neutral gas connections," Reuters, November 22, 2019, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-california-naturalgas/restaurant-group-sues-california-city-over-ban-on-new-natural-gasconnections-idUSKBN1XV2NG; Michael Saltsman, "How San Francisco Is Killing Its Restaurants," The Wall Street Journal, October 17, 2019, https://www.wsj.com/articles/howsan-francisco-is-killing-its-restaurants-11571351715.
- <sup>142</sup> Arielle Berger and Jordan Smith, "How restaurants plan to survive widespread layoffs from the coronavirus pandemic," CNBC, April 11, 2020, https://www.cnbc.com/2020/04/11/ coronavirus-lockdowns-how-covid-19-decimated-the-restaurant-industry.html.
- <sup>143</sup> John Woolfolk, "With California's high power rates, will all-electric homes be affordable?" The Orange County Register, October 8, 2019, https://www.ocregister.com/2019/10/08/ with-californias-high-power-rates-will-all-electric-homes-be-affordable/; Sammy Roth, "California ditched coal. The gas company is worried it's next," Los Angeles Times, October 22, 2019, https://www.latimes.com/environment/story/2019-10-22/southern-california-gas-climate-change.
- <sup>144</sup> Emily Beach, "Comparing Cost: Gas Furnace Vs. Electric Heater," SF Gate, December 15, 2018, https://homeguides.sfgate.com/comparing-cost-gas-furnace-vs-electric-heater-61395. html.
- <sup>145</sup> "Total System Electric Generation," California Energy Commission, 2018, <u>https://ww2</u>. energy.ca.gov/almanac/electricity\_data/total\_system\_power.html.
- <sup>146</sup> In recent testimony before the California legislature, the Clean Air Task Force stated that planning to build an economy powered by wind and solar energy with battery storage would require enormously oversized energy generation facilities and would be infeasibly expensive. See Clean Air Task Force, "Comments On SB 100 Joint Agency Report - Charting a Path to a 100% Clean Energy Future", September 19, 2019, https://efiling.energy. ca.gov/GetDocument.aspx?tn=229800&DocumentContentId=61244;I Andy Bilich, "Without the right policies, energy storage could increase emissions," Environmental Defense Fund, January 10, 2019, http://blogs.edf.org/energyexchange/2019/01/10/without-the-right-policies-energy-storage-could-increase-emissions/; "Key Research Analyzing the Impact of Energy Storage on Emissions," Environmental Defense Fund, http://blogs. edf.org/energyexchange/files/2019/01/References\_energy-storage-blog-post.pdf. The EDF study instead urged that consumers be required to significantly reduce the total amount and timing of energy demand to match wind and solar generation.
- <sup>147</sup> Rachael Pasini, "8 Positive Environmental Effects of Remote Work," Virtual Vocations, April 16, 2018, https://www.virtualvocations.com/blog/telecommuting-survival/8-environmental-benefits-of-remote-work/.

- <sup>148</sup> "California's Soaring Transit Expenditures Are Failing. Why?" Embarcadero Institute, February 2020, https://embarcaderoinstitute.com/wp-content/uploads/2020/02/Californias-Soaring-Transit-Expenditures-are-Failing.pdf; Jessica Stevens, "Why remote work isn't going away anytime soon," Fast Company, March 13, 2019, https://www.fastcompany.com/90318974/the-rise-of-remote-working-will-continue; Marshall Toplansky, "The Future of Office Space Real Estate Market," New Geography, April 1, 2020, http://www. newgeography.com/content/006597-the-future-office-space-real-estate-market.
- <sup>149</sup> Sarah Holder, "Stop Complaining About Your Rent and Move to Tulsa, Suggests Tulsa," City Lab, November 16, 2018, https://www.citylab.com/life/2018/11/tusla-oklahoma-housing-grant-foundation-remote-worker/575311/; Rachael Pasini, "Remote Work Stats: 7 Locations That Incentivize Telecommuting," Virtual Vocations, March 20, 2019, https://www. virtualvocations.com/blog/telecommuting-news/7-remote-work-states/.
- <sup>150</sup> "The 2017 State of Telecommuting in the U.S. Employee Workforce," Flex Jobs, <u>https://</u> www.flexjobs.com/2017-State-of-Telecommuting-US/; Melanie Pinola, "Save the Environment by Working From Home," Lifewire, October 11, 2019, https://www.lifewire.com/ how-telecommuting-is-good-for-the-environment-2378101.
- <sup>151</sup> Jim Erickson, "Maximizing the environmental benefits of autonomous vehicles," University of Michigan, February 15, 2018, https://news.umich.edu/maximizing-the-environmental-benefits-of-autonomous-vehicles/; Emily Badger, "Pave Over the Subway? Cities Face Tough Bets on Driverless Cars," The New York Times, July 20, 2018, https://www.nytimes. com/2018/07/20/upshot/driverless-cars-vs-transit-spending-cities.html.
- <sup>152</sup> Joel Hazan, et al., "On-Demand Transit Can Unlock Urban Mobility," Boston Consulting Group, November 7, 2019, https://www.bcg.com/publications/2019/on-demand-transit-can-unlock-urban-mobility.aspx
- <sup>153</sup> Elijah Chiland, "California's next governor wants to build 3.5 million new homes by 2025," Curbed Los Angeles, November 8, 2018, https://la.curbed.com/2018/11/8/18073066/california-governor-election-gavin-newsom-housing-plan
- <sup>154</sup> Tim Ellis, "Migration Destinations Like Phoenix, Atlanta, Vegas and Austin Keep Attracting Thousands of Homebuyers From Pricey, High-Tax Metros," Redfin, July 30, 2019, https://www.redfin.com/blog/q2-2019-housing-migration-report/.
- <sup>155</sup> Wendell Cox, "Population growth concentrated in auto oriented suburbs and metropolitan areas," New Geography, January 14, 2020, https://www.newgeography.com/ content/006527-population-growth-concentrated-auto-oriented-suburbs-and-metropolitan-areas; Wendell Cox, "Distribution of Transit Work Trips: Urban Core Vs. Suburbs and Exurbs," New Geography, December 12, 2019, https://www.newgeography.com/content/006495-distribution-transit-work-trips-urban-core-vs-suburbs-and-exurbs.

<sup>156</sup> Derived from American Community Survey.

<sup>157</sup> "California's Transit Expenditures Are Failing. Why?" <u>https://embarcaderoinstitute.com/</u> wp-content/uploads/2020/02/Californias-Soaring-Transit-Expenditures-are-Failing.pdf.

- <sup>158</sup> Michael Manville, Brian D. Taylor, Evelyn Blumenberg, "Falling Transit Ridership: California and Southern California," Prepared for Southern California Association of Government, January 2018, https://www.scag.ca.gov/Documents/ITS\_SCAG\_Transit\_Ridership. pdf.
- <sup>159</sup> David Brownstone and Hao (Audrey) Fang, "A vehicle ownership and utilization choice model with endogenous residential density," Journal of Transport and Land Use Vol. 7, no. 2 (2014): http://dx.doi.org/10.5198/jtlu.v7i2.468; Christian Britschgi, "New York's Progressive Rent Regulations Having the Exact Same Negative Consequence That Skeptics Predicted," Reason, January 27, 2020,
- <sup>160</sup> https://reason.com/2020/01/27/totally-predictable-consequences-of-new-yorks-rent-regulations. Louise Bedsworth, Ellen Hanak, Jed Kolko, "Driving Change: Reducing Vehicle Miles Traveled in California," Public Policy Institute of California, 2019, https://www.ppic. org/content/pubs/rb/RB\_211LBRB.pdf.
- <sup>161</sup> Christopher Jones et al., "Spatial Distribution of U.S. Household Carbon Footprints Reveals Suburbanization Undermines Greenhouse Gas Benefits of Urban Population Density," Environmental Science and Technology Vol. 48, no.2 (2014): 895-902, https://pubs.acs.org/ doi/abs/10.1021/es4034364.
- <sup>162</sup> Nathaniel Decker, et al., "Right Type, Right Place: Assessing the Environmental and Economic Impacts of Infill Residential Development through 2030," Terner Center for Housing Innovation UC Berkeley, 2017, http://ternercenter.berkeley.edu/uploads/right type\_right\_place.pdf.
- <sup>163</sup> Michael Dear and Jennifer Wolch, "Urban Sprawl Hits the Wall," USC News, March 26, 2001, https://news.usc.edu/5588/Urban-Sprawl-Hits-the-Wall/.
- <sup>164</sup> Wendell Cox, "America's Most Urban Areas," New Geography, March 7, 2016, <u>https://www.</u> newgeography.com/content/005187-america-s-most-urban-states.
- <sup>165</sup> Derived from US Department of Agriculture data.
- <sup>166</sup> Andrea Riquier, "Mall are dying. There aren't enough homes. Is there a solution?" Market-Watch, November 25, 2017, https://www.marketwatch.com/story/malls-are-dying-there-arent-enough-homes-is-there-a-solution-2017-11-21.
- <sup>167</sup> "Inside Orange County's Retail E-Volution," Orange County Business Council, 2018, http:// www.ocbc.org/retail-study-book/OCBC\_Retail\_Study\_Book\_Final.pdf.
- <sup>168</sup> Jonathan Woetzel, et al., "A Tool Kit to Close California's Housing Gap: 3.5 Million Homes by 2025," McKinsey & Company, October 2016, https://www.mckinsey.com/~/media/ McKinsey/Featured%20Insights/Urbanization/Closing%20Californias%20housing%20gap/ Closing-Californias-housing-gap-Full-report.ashx.
- <sup>169</sup> Jeffrey I. Chapman, "Proposition 13: Some Unintended Consequences," Public Policy Institute of California, 10th Annual Envisioning California Conference, September 24-26th, https://www.ppic.org/content/pubs/op/OP\_998JCOP.pdf.
- <sup>170</sup> "Inside Orange County's Retail E-Volution," <u>http://www.ocbc.org/retail-study-book/</u> OCBC Retail Study Book Final.pdf.

- <sup>171</sup> Kristoffer Wikstrom, et al., "Environmental Inequities and Water Policy During a Drought: Burdened Communities, Minority Residents, and Cutback Assignments," Review of Policy Research Volume 36, No. 1 (January 2019): 4-27, https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/ doi/full/10.1111/ropr.12301.
- <sup>172</sup> From Bakersfield focus group, Dec. 12, 2019.
- <sup>173</sup> "California, Greenhouse Gas Regulation, and Climate Change," http://www.newgeography. com/files/California%20GHG%20Regulation%20Final.pdf. Chris Woodyard, "\$700K for an apartment? The cost to solve the homeless crisis is soaring in Los Angeles," USA Today, December 16, 2019, https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/nation/2019/08/20/homeless-people-los-angeles-la-builds-pricey-koreatown-apartments/1984064001/; Jeff Daniels, "It would cost \$12.7 billion to end homelessness in the San Francisco Bay region, a new report says," CNBC, April 10, 2019, https://www.cnbc.com/2019/04/10/cost-to-end-sanfrancisco-bay-area-homelessness-would-be-12point7-billion-report.html.
- <sup>174</sup> "California, Greenhouse Gas Regulation, and Climate Change," <u>http://www.newgeography.</u> com/files/California%20GHG%20Regulation%20Final.pdf.
- <sup>175</sup> "Affordability in the Top 10 Most Popular Markets for Millennials, According to NAR," National Association of Realtors, April 25, 2019, https://www.nar.realtor/newsroom/affordability-in-the-top-10-most-popular-markets-for-millennials-according-to-nar. C.D. Brown, et al., "Effects of Travel Reduction and Efficient Driving on Transportation: Energy Use and Greenhouse Gas Emissions (Transportation Energy Futures Series)," U.S. Department of Energy, March 2013, https://www.nrel.gov/docs/fy13osti/55635.pdf.
- <sup>176</sup> Jonathan Lansner, "IE Wages lowest among big counties," The Orange County Register, September 2, 2019, https://ocregister-ca.newsmemory.com/?publink=05b37a2ba.
- <sup>177</sup> Daniel Fleming and Patrick Burns, "Too Big to Govern," Economic Roundtable, November 26, 2019, https://economicrt.org/publication/too-big-to-govern/; Kevin Smith, "Inland Empire leads Southern California in industrial construction," The Orange County Register, August 9, 2019, https://www.ocregister.com/2019/08/09/inland-empire-leads-southern-california-in-industrial-construction/.
- <sup>178</sup> "The San Bernardino County: Labor Market Intelligence Report," San Bernardino County, Workforce Development Board, 2019, http://wp.sbcounty.gov/workforce/wp-content/uploads/sites/5/2019/02/San-Bernardino-County-Labor-Market-Intelligence-Report.pdf.
- <sup>179</sup> Chad Shearer, Isha Shah, and Marek Gootman, "Advancing Opportunities in California's Inland Empire," Metropolitan Policy Program at Brookings, February 2019, https://www. brookings.edu/wp-content/uploads/2019/02/Full-Report\_Opportunity-Industries\_Inland-California Final Shearer-Shah-Gootman.pdf.
- <sup>180</sup> "State of Work in the Inland Empire," UC Riverside Center for Social Innovation, November 2018, https://socialinnovation.ucr.edu/state-work-inland-empire.
- <sup>181</sup> "Advancing Opportunity in California's Inland Empire," <u>https://www.brookings.edu/</u> wp-content/uploads/2019/02/Full-Report Opportunity-Industries Inland-California Final\_Shearer-Shah-Gootman.pdf.
- <sup>182</sup> Scott Wilson, "Bakersfield, once the butt of jokes, is booming. So are many other inland California cities," Washington Post, July 22, 2018, https://www.washingtonpost. com/gdpr-consent/?next\_url=https%3a%2f%2fwww.washingtonpost.com%2fnation-

al%2fbakersfield-once-the-butt-of-jokes-is-booming-so-are-many-other-inland-california-cities%2f2019%2f07%2f19%2ff6b52a1e-944a-11e9-aadb-74e6b2b46f6a\_story.html; Lenny Mendonca and Kate Gordon, "Regions Rise Together: building a plan for inclusive, sustainable growth across California," The Press-Enterprise, May 10, 2019, https:// www.pe.com/2019/05/10/regions-rise-together-building-a-plan-for-inclusive-sustainable-growth-across-california/.

- <sup>183</sup> "Rural Development Programme for Sweden, 2007-2013" The Swedish Ministry of Agriculture, 2019, https://www.government.se/contentassets/2d61e8281b764b7297e1a6e4a3c76d1b/ the-rural-development-programme-for-sweden-the-period-2007-2013-the-entire-programme; https://www.fhwa.dot.gov/policy/otps/pubs/vmt\_gdp/#sect4\_2.
- <sup>184</sup> "State of Work in the Inland Empire," <u>https://socialinnovation.ucr.edu/state-work-inland-</u> empire.
- <sup>185</sup> "Charter Schools CalEdFacts," California Department of Education, April 12, 2019, https:// www.cde.ca.gov/sp/ch/cefcharterschools.asp.
- <sup>186</sup> J. Brian Charles, "How Charter Schools Lost Democrats' Support," Governing, April 2019, https://www.governing.com/topics/education/gov-charter-schools-choice-devos-strike. html.
- <sup>187</sup> "An NAACP Revolt on Charters," The Wall Street Journal, May 6, 2019, https://www.wsj. com/articles/an-naacp-revolt-on-charters-11557184297; Jason L. Riley, "Sanders Chooses Teachers Unions Over Black Voters," The Wall Street Journal, May 21, 2019, https://www. wsj.com/articles/sanders-chooses-teachers-unions-over-black-voters-11558479509; Jay P. Greene and Frederick M. Hess, "Democrats Have Taken Over Education Reform," The Wall Street Journal, March 7, 2019, https://www.wsj.com/articles/democrats-have-taken-over-education-reform-11552002719; Daniel J. Willis, "Database: California's lowest-performing schools in 2018-19," EdSource, February 6, 2019, https://edsource.org/2019/ database-californias-lowest-performing-schools/608316; "Accomplishments and Recognition," El Sol Academy, https://www.elsolacademy.org/awards-and-recognition-2/.
- <sup>188</sup> Will Swaim, "Inside the NAACP, a fight for the future of education in California," The Orange County Register, May 8, 2019, https://www.ocregister.com/2019/05/08/inside-thenaacp-a-fight-for-the-future-of-education-in-california/.
- <sup>189</sup> Edward Ring, "California's K-12 spending exceeds \$20,000 per pupil," California Policy Center, March 3, 2020, https://californiapolicycenter.org/californias-k-12-spending-exceeds-20000-per-pupil/.
- <sup>190</sup> Dan Walters, "The Golden State's big, costly education dilemma," The Press-Enterprise, January 28, 2020, https://pe-ca.newsmemory.com/?publink=266a6684c\_13434e4; Gabriel Petek, "Narrowing California's K-12 Student Achievement Gaps," Legislative Analyst's Office, January 31, 2020, https://lao.ca.gov/reports/2020/4144/narrowing-k12-gaps-013120. pdf.
- <sup>191</sup> Peter Yueng, "A Little History on the Labor Movement," CA PERB Blog, March 25, 2011, http://www.caperb.com/2011/03/25/a-little-history-on-the-labor-movement/; Rosanna Xia, "Cal State will no longer require placement exams and remedial classes for freshmen," August 3, 2017, https://www.latimes.com/local/lanow/la-me-cal-state-remedial-requirements-20170803-story.html.

- <sup>192</sup> "AUHSD About AIME," Anaheim's Innovative Mentoring Experience, <u>http://aimeauhsd.</u> wixsite.com/aime/about.
- <sup>193</sup> Heather Singmaster, "An Apprenticeship Model from Switzerland," July 9, 2015, <u>https://</u> asiasociety.org/global-cities-education-network/apprenticeship-model-switzerland; Elizabeth Redden, "Importing Apprenticeships," Inside Higher Ed, August 8, 2017, https://www. insidehighered.com/news/2017/08/08/interest-grows-us-germanswiss-model-apprentice-<u>ships</u>.
- <sup>194</sup> Edward P. Lazear and Simon Janssen, "Germany Offers a Promising Jobs Model," The Wall Street Journal, September 8, 2016, https://www.wsj.com/articles/look-to-germany-for-awinning-jobs-model-1473375942.
- <sup>195</sup> Eric Morath, "Trump Administration Proposes New Type of Apprenticeship," The Wall Street Journal, June 24, 2019, https://www.wsj.com/articles/trump-administration-proposes-new-type-of-apprenticeship-11561384506; "Undergraduate Enrollment," National Center for Education Statistics, May 2019, https://nces.ed.gov/programs/coe/indicator\_cha.asp.
- <sup>196</sup> Mary Taylor, "TRACK: Tech Ready Apprentices for Careers in Kentucky," Kentucky Department of Education, April 1, 2020, <u>https://education.ky.gov/CTE/cter/Pages/TRACK.aspx.</u>
- <sup>197</sup> Alamo Academies Homepage, <u>https://alamoacademies.com/;</u> Issa Nader, "New Apprenticeship 2020 program lets Chicago students skip 4-year degree," Chicago Sun Times, January 29, 2019, https://chicago.suntimes.com/2019/1/29/18340683/new-apprenticeship-2020-program-lets-chicago-students-skip-4-year-degree.
- <sup>198</sup> Golshani, "Reviving Aerospace Manufacturing in southern California". Couldn't find this cite so I replaced with Joel Kotkin and Alicia Kurimska, "The Long Beach Model," City Journal, Winter 2020, https://www.city-journal.org/long-beach-middle-class.
- <sup>199</sup> Matthew Reitman, "A Guide to Doomsday Prep for the Super-Rich," InsideHook, February 2, 2017, https://www.insidehook.com/article/news-opinion/guide-doomsdayprep-super-rich; Keith A. Spencer and Nicole Karlis, "Silicon Valley, once a bastion of libertarianism, sees a budding socialist movement," Salon, April 11, 2019, https://www. salon.com/2019/04/11/silicon-valley-once-a-bastion-of-libertarianism-sees-a-budding-socialist-movement/; Bryan Preston, "Is Gen Z a Socialist Revolution in the Making?" PJ Media, August 22, 2019, https://pimedia.com/news-and-politics/is-gen-z-a-socialist-revolution-in-the-making; Farhad Manjoo, "Why the Google Walkout Was a Watershed Moment in Tech," The New York Times, November 7, 2018, https://www.nytimes.com/2018/11/07/ technology/google-walkout-watershed-tech.html.
- <sup>200</sup> Francis Wilkinson, "California Needs to Keep Its Millionaires," Bloomberg, January 24, 2018, https://www.bloomberg.com/opinion/articles/2018-01-24/california-needs-to-keep-its-millionaires.
- <sup>201</sup> Denyse O'Leary, "Tech Entrepreneur Peter Thiel Says Silicon Valley is Losing Its Touch," Mind Matters, October 23, 2019, https://mindmatters.ai/2019/10/billionaire-tech-entrepreneur-says-silicon-valley-is-losing-its-touch/.

- <sup>203</sup> "Vacancy bill targets our property rights," The Orange County Register, March 6, 2020, https://www.ocregister.com/2020/03/06/vacancy-bill-targets-our-property-rights/; Jenna Chandler, "The bill would bar property owners in California from increasing rent more than 7 percent, plus the cost of inflation, in one year," Curbed Los Angeles, August 1, 2019, https://la.curbed.com/2019/8/1/20744755/assembly-bill-1482-rent-control-los-angeles-california; Eric Worral, "Squatters' Rights: California Squatter Laws for Landlords," Rent Prep, April 2, 2019, https://www.rentprep.com/legal/squatters-rights-california/.
- <sup>204</sup> Veena Dubal, "Google as a landlord? A looming feudal nightmare," The Guardian, July 11, 2019, https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2019/jul/11/google-as-a-landlord-alooming-feudal-nightmare; Laura Kusisto, "Facebook Commits \$1 Billion Toward Affordable Housing in Silicon Valley," The Wall Street Journal, October 22, 2019, https://www. wsj.com/articles/facebook-donating-1-billion-toward-affordable-housing-in-silicon-vallev-11571760000.
- <sup>205</sup> Laura Tyson and Lenny Mendonca, "California Capitalism," Project Syndicate, February 13, 2020, https://www.project-syndicate.org/commentary/california-capitalism-versus-federal-paralysis-by-laura-tyson-and-lenny-mendonca-2020-02.
- <sup>206</sup> Heather Somerville, "Silicon Valley Adjusts to New Reality as \$100 Billion Evaporates," The Wall Street Journal, November 26, 2019, https://www.wsj.com/articles/silicon-valley-adjusts-to-new-reality-as-100-billion-evaporates-11574764205; John Wildermuth, "Jerry Brown warns of inevitable recession to chill spending ideas," San Francisco Chronicle, January 15, 2016, https://www.sfchronicle.com/politics/article/Jerry-Brown-warns-of-inevitable-recession-to-6747227.php.
- <sup>207</sup> https://calmatters.org/economy/2020/05/california-budget-deficit-severe-cuts-ahead-recession/; https://abcnews.go.com/US/wireStory/coronavirus-big-bite-california-budget-69542938
- <sup>208</sup> Jason Henry, "LA County cities struggling the most in the California, state auditor's ranking reveals," Los Angeles Daily News, October 24, 2019, https://www.dailynews. com/2019/10/24/la-county-cities-struggling-the-most-in-the-california-state-auditorsranking-reveals/; Joe Nation, "CALmatters Commentary: California's pension debt cannot be ignored," Desert Sun, December 11, 2019, https://www.desertsun.com/story/opinion/2019/09/24/calmatters-commentary-californias-pension-debt-cannot-ignored-joe-nation/2434903001/; Fiscal Stability Rankings," U.S. News & World Report, May 14, 2019, https://www.usnews.com/news/best-states/rankings/fiscal-stability; https://www.truthinaccounting.org/library/doclib/FSOS-booklet-2019.pdf.
- <sup>209</sup> Wayne Winegarden, "The Opportunity Created by California's Overly-Generous Public Pensions," Forbes, September 20, 2018, https://www.forbes.com/sites/waynewinegarden/2018/09/20/the-opportunity-created-by-californias-overly-generous-public-pensions/#207c85994625.
- <sup>210</sup> Susan Shelley, "Tyranny by rulemaking," The Orange County Register, November 24, 2019, https://www.ocregister.com/2019/11/24/tyranny-by-rulemaking-susan-shelley/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>202</sup> Joel Kotkin, "California Democrats Exit Planet Earth," The Orange County Register, March 8, 2020, https://www.ocregister.com/2020/03/07/california-democrats-exit-planet-earth/.

- <sup>211</sup> Luke Harold, "SB opponents look to maintain strong resistance," Beverly Press, May 30, 2019, https://beverlypress.com/2019/05/sb-50-opponents-look-to-maintain-strong-resistance/; Cullum Clark, et al., "Beyond Gentrification: Towards More Equitable Urban Center for Opportunity Urbanism, 2019, http://urbanreforminstitute.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/01/Toward-More-Equitable-Urban-Growth.pdf.
- <sup>212</sup> "Blanket Upzoning A Blunt Instrument Won't Solve the Affordable Housing Crisis," Interview with Michael Storper by The Planning Report, March 2019, https://www. planningreport.com/2019/03/15/blanket-upzoning-blunt-instrument-wont-solve-affordable-housing-crisis; Andrés Rodríguez-Pose & Michael Storper, "Housing, urban growth and inequalities: The limits to deregulation and upzoning in reducing economic and spatial Inequality," Urban Studies Vol. 57, no. 2 (February 2020): 223-248, https://journals. sagepub.com/doi/abs/10.1177/0042098019859458?journalCode=usja.
- <sup>213</sup> "Zev Yaroslavsky on Scott Wiener's SB 827: The Triumph of WIMBYs," Interview with Zev Yaroslavsky by The Planning Report, March 15, 2018, https://www.planningreport. com/2018/03/15/zev-yaroslavsky-scott-wiener-sb-827-triumph-wimbys.
- <sup>214</sup> Bill Whalen, "California's Economy–Lots of Zeroes, Lots of Contradictions Having to Do with Wealth, Opportunity, and Livability," Hoover Institution, May 2017, https://www. hoover.org/sites/default/files/issues/resources/eureka1702\_webreadypdf.pdf.
- <sup>215</sup> Mark Baldassare, et al., "Californians & Their Government," Public Policy Institute of California, September 2019, https://www.ppic.org/wp-content/uploads/ppic-statewide-survey-californians-and-their-government-september-2019.pdf.
- <sup>216</sup> George Skelton, "Capitol Journal: California's Legislature is less popular than Trump with the state's voters, poll finds," Los Angeles Times, June 6, 2019, https://www.latimes.com/ politics/la-pol-sac-skelton-california-legislature-disapproval-rating-20190606-story.html; "Morning Consult's Governor Approval Ratings," Morning Consult, 2019, https://morningconsult.com/governor-rankings-q2-19/; Thomas Fuller, Tim Arango, and Louis Keene, "As Homelessness Surges in California, So Does a Backlash," The New York Times, October 21, 2019, https://www.nytimes.com/2019/10/21/us/california-homeless-backlash.html?emc=rss&partner=rss.
- <sup>217</sup> Jonathan Lansner, "Bubble Watch: Why is California consumer confidence down? Is it Trump or Newsom?", The Orange County Register, June 27, 2019, https://www.ocregister. com/2019/06/27/bubble-watch-california-consumer-confidence-plummets-to-near-3-yearlow/.
- <sup>218</sup> "Special Survey On Education: Californians Rip State Of K-12 Education, But Won't Put Their Money Where Their Angst Is," Public Policy Institute of California, April 27, 2006, https://www.ppic.org/press-release/special-survey-on-education-californians-rip-state-ofk-12-education-but-wont-put-their-money-where-their-angst-is/; "Had Enough? Californians Turn Down Higher Taxes, Debt," U.S. News and World Report, March 11, 2020, https://www.usnews.com/news/politics/articles/2020-03-11/had-enough-californiansturn-down-higher-taxes-debt; Jon Coupal, "Is failure of the 2020 Prop. 13 sign of a new tax revolt?", Daily Breeze, March 8, 2020, https://www.dailybreeze.com/2020/03/08/is-failureof-the-2020-prop-13-sign-of-a-new-tax-revolt/.
- <sup>219</sup> Kalena Thomhave, "Could California End Childhood Poverty?" The American Prospect, April 2, 2019, https://prospect.org/article/could-california-end-childhood-poverty.

- <sup>220</sup> "Where is California's Housing Legislation Coming From?" UC Riverside, December 2019, https://icsd.ucr.edu/sites/g/files/rcwecm3606/files/2019-12/issuebriefv2.pdf.
- <sup>221</sup> Immanuel Wallerstein, The Modern World System: Capitalist Agriculture and the Origins of the European World Economy in the 16th Century (Berkeley: University of California Press, 2011), 357.
- <sup>222</sup> "The 2019-20 Budget: Considerations for the Governor's Housing Plan," Legislative's Analyst's Office, February 20, 2019, https://lao.ca.gov/Publications/Report/3941.
- <sup>223</sup> Edward Ring, "The Enemies of American Infrastructure," Fox & Hounds, September 12, 2019, http://www.foxandhoundsdaily.com/2019/09/the-enemies-of-american-infrastructure/;Ileene Anderson, "Environmentalists made a troubling deal with Tejon Ranch," Los Angeles Times, January 2, 2019, https://www.latimes.com/opinion/op-ed/la-oe-andersontejon-ranch-20190102-story.html.
- <sup>224</sup> William A. Fischel, Regulatory Takings: Law, Economics, and Politics (Cambridge: Harvard University Press, 1995).
- 225 Peter Geoffrey Hall, Ray Thomas, Harry Gracey and RoyDrewett, The Containment of Urban England: The Planning System: Objectives, Operations, ImpactsVol. 2 (Allen & Unwin, 1973) Mariano Kulish, Anthony Richards and Christian Gillitzer, "Urban Structure and Housing Prices: Some Evidence from Australian Cities," Research Discussion Paper, Reserve Bank of Australia, September 2011. http://www.rba.gov.au/publications/ rdp/2011/pdf/rdp2011-03.pdf, Gerard Mildner, "Public Policy & Portland's Real Estate Market," Quarterly and Urban Development Journal, 4th Quarter 2009. http://www. pdx.edu/sites/www.pdx.edu.realestate/files/1Q10-4A-Mildner-UGB-1-31-10.pdf, Paul C. Cheshire, (2009b). "Urban Containment, Housing Affordability and Price Stability – Irreconcilable Goals." SERC Policy Paper 4, Spatial Economics Research Centre, 2009..and 8Arthur Grimes and Yun Liang, "Spatial Determinants of Land Prices: Does Auckland's Metropolitan Urban Limit Have an Effect?" Applied Spatial Analysis and Policy Vol. 2, Issue 1 (2009).
- <sup>226</sup> Peter Geoffrey Hall, Ray Thomas, Harry Gracey and Roy Drewett, The Containment of Urban England: The Planning System: Objectives, Operations, Impacts Vol. 2, Allen & Unwin [for] PEP, 1973.

Kulish, et al. 2011, Grimes and Liang (2009) and Mildner 2009)

- <sup>227</sup> Estimated from Edward Glaeser and Joseph Gyourko. 2018. "The Economic Implications of Housing Supply." Journal of Economic Perspectives, https://pubs.aeaweb.org/doi/ pdf/10.1257/jep.32.1.3.
- <sup>228</sup> "Economic Report of the President," White House, February 2020, https://www.whitehouse. gov/wp-content/uploads/2020/02/2020-Economic-Report-of-the-President-WHCEA.pdf.

<sup>231</sup>American Community Survey, U.S. Census.

<sup>232</sup> Mac Taylor, "Perspectives on Helping Low-Income Californians Afford Housing," Legislative Analyst's Office, February 9, 2016, https://lao.ca.gov/Reports/2016/3345/Low-Income-Housing-020816.pdf

<sup>229</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>230</sup> Ibid.

- <sup>233</sup> Igor Popov and Chris Salviati, "Traffic, Trains or Teleconference? The Changing American Commute," Apartment List, March 14, 2019, <u>https://www.apartmentlist.com/rentonomics/</u> <u>traffic-trains-or-teleconference-the-changing-american-commute/.</u>
- <sup>234</sup> Carol Galante and Sara Draper-Zivetz, "Building Affordability by Building Affordably: The Case for Off-Site Multifamily Construction," March 7, 2017, <u>https://assets2.katerra.com/</u> wp-content/uploads/2019/07/26223009/Building-Affordability-by-Building-Affordably.pdf.
- <sup>235</sup> "Katerra Factories," Katerra, <u>https://www.katerra.com/factories/.</u>
- <sup>236</sup> John McManus, "Some Think Millennials Are Home Buying Laggards, Others Do Something About It," Builder Online, July 12, 2018, <u>https://www.builderonline.com/building/</u> <u>some-think-millennials-are-home-buying-laggards-others-do-something-about-it\_o.</u>
- <sup>237</sup> "Why Off-Site? Benefits," Entekra, <u>https://www.entekra.com/benefits.</u>

<sup>238</sup> Ibid.

- <sup>239</sup> "Off-Site Construction Startup Entekra Selects Modesto as Site for \$35-Million Factory with Capacity of 3,000 Units," Entekra, April 17, 2019, <u>http://opportunitystanislaus.com/ img/uploadedFiles/EntekraRelease.pdf.</u>
- <sup>240</sup> Hayley Munguia, "Long Beach sees uptick in murders, rapes in 2018, but a decline in crime overall," Press Telegram, January 11, 2019, <u>https://www.presstelegram.com/2019/01/11/</u>
  <u>long-beach-saw-uptick-in-murders-rapes-in-2018-but-a-decline-in-crime-overall/</u>; Jason Ruiz, "2019 homeless count reveals small increase in Long Beach as populations swell elsewhere," Long Beach Post, June 4, 2019, <u>https://lbpost.com/news/homeless-count-2019-long-beach-homelessness/.</u>
- <sup>241</sup> "Port of Long Beach Powers 20 Percent of Local Jobs," Maritime Executive, February 27,
  2019, <u>https://www.maritime-executive.com/article/port-of-long-beach-powers-20-percent-of-local-jobs.</u>
- <sup>242</sup> Stephanie Rivera, "Latinos in Long Beach: First report of its kind examines the city's largest demographic," Long Beach Post, September 20, 2018, <u>https://lbpost.com/news/latinos-long-beach-report-demographics/.</u>

## **Design Notes**

Beyond Feudalism: A Policy To Restore California's Middle-Class and the graphics utilize the following:

To achieve visual harmony a modified version of the grid Jan Tschichold conceived for his book Typography was employed.

MINION PRO Chapman's serif family, is a digital typeface designed by Robert Slimbach in 1990 for Adobe Systems. The name comes from the traditional naming system for type sizes, in which minion is between nonpareil and brevier. It is inspired by late Renaissance-era type.

FUTURA is Chapman's sans serif family. Designed by Paul Renner and released in 1927. It was designed as a contribution on the New Frankfurt-project. It is based on geometric shapes, especially the circle, similar in spirit to the Bauhaus design style of the period.

Most images were sourced and purchased from stock photo sites.

Book design by Eric Chimenti; professor at Chapman University.

Eric Chimenti's work has won a Gold Advertising Award, been selected for inclusion into *LogoLounge: Master Library, Volume 2 and LogoLounge Book 9*, and been featured on *visual.ly*, the world's largest community of infographics and data visualization. He has 19 years of experience in the communication design industry. To view a client list and see additional samples please visit www.behance.net/ericchimenti.

Professor Chimenti is also the founder and head of Chapman's **Ideotion Lab**. The Lab supports undergraduate and faculty research by providing creative visualization and presentation support from appropriately qualified Chapman University undergraduate students. Services include creative writing, video, photography, data visualization, and all aspects of design. Students specialize in the design and presentation of complex communication problems.

## CHAPMAN UNIVERSITY IDEATION LAB